UNIVERSITY OF NOVA GORICA SCHOOL OF ENGINEERING AND MANAGEMENT

STRENGTHENING ENERGY AND CLIMATE LITERACY WITH MICROLEARNING AND OPEN EDUCATIONAL RESOURCES

MASTER'S THESIS

Mojca Drevenšek

Mentor: Prof. dr. Tanja Urbančič

Nova Gorica, 2023

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to express my deepest gratitude for the opportunity to complete my Master's degree at the University of Nova Gorica. I am especially grateful to my supervisor, prof. dr. Tanja Urbančič, for her invaluable guidance and support during my studies and the completion of this master's thesis. I would also like to thank prof. dr. Veronika Dolar for her inspiration throughout my studies. My appreciation extends to mag. Mitja Jermol (Jožef Stefan Institute), Curt Newton (MIT OpenCourseWare) and Jennryn Wetzler (Creative Commons), whose contributions have been instrumental in my collaboration with the OE4BW international mentoring programme, where the synergies between the energy-climate topics and the benefits of OER and open education have emerged, which are taken further in this thesis. I am grateful to the ENLITE Society's team, who has made it possible to implement in practice the youth open educational project, designed as part of my thesis. Inside the ENLITE development team, the biggest thanks go to Garsia Kosinac, GEN Svet energije, for the technical expert review of learning materials; Iva Tajnšek, Consensus, for the implementation of the online course *Energetski prehod* (*Energy transition*); Lan Hostnik and Lina Jerina Ljubojević for the concept and implementation of the @en_pismenost microlearning channel on Instagram; Neža Prah Seničar and her team for the scenarios and production of youth educational videos; mag. Robert Hostnik and Boštjan Hren, Društvo Mestni gozd, for the concept and implementation of the 'outdoor-indoor' youth workshops; Martin Lenarčič, Nina Beja and Dominik Derenčin, National Youth Council of Slovenia, for the concept and implementation of the live 3-day youth training; leaders from youth organisations Mladinski svet Slovenije (National Youth Council of Slovenia), Mladi za podnebno pravičnost (Youth for Climate Justice), Zeleno omrežje študentov (Green Student Network), Zveza tabornikov Slovenije (Union of Scouts of Slovenia), mladinska sekcija Društva za ZN za Slovenijo (UN Association for Slovenia - youth section), and many others, for their active collaboration in the project activities; several subject matter experts for their contribution to the creation of learning materials and implementation of learning activities; the KOFEIN team for the project's graphic design; and the MEMENTO team for web development and IT support.

TITLE

Strengthening Energy and Climate Literacy with Microlearning and Open Educational Resources

ABSTRACT

This master's thesis is motivated by the desire to actively engage Slovenian youth in co-creating our energy and climate future. The background is the growing interest in effective energy transition at the national, EU and global levels, and we specifically focus on the role of education in achieving this goal. The main problem we address is the need for improvement of energy- and climate-related non-formal youth education to increase their interest in the topic, and motivate their engagement in public discussions and the policy-making processes. To tackle this problem, we use the existing En-ROADS energy and climate interactive simulation tool and the accompanying online training series and complement it with new learning materials and learning activities, developed in our educational project. Our approach focuses on open education practices and the co-creation of open educational resources (OER), supported by microlearning via social media (Instagram). We develop a novel approach to address the problem by involving youth in a non-formal open educational process where they are invited to co-create the content and format of learning materials, decide on the technologies used, and affect the implementational process of the key learning activities. The main contributions of the thesis are the developed OERs, which can be adapted, reused or remixed by other stakeholders in the field of energy and climate education, and the recommendations for educators both in the field of energy and climate topics as well as in other fields, related to education for sustainable development. The main methodological finding of the thesis focuses on the importance of flexibility and adaptation of learning materials and activities according to the expressed interests and expectations of young learners. Their feedback needs to be carefully gathered and integrated into the implementation of the project.

KEYWORDS

energy literacy, climate literacy, open education, OER (open educational resources), microlearning, online learning, systems thinking

NASLOV

Krepitev energetske in podnebne pismenosti z mikroučenjem in odprtimi izobraževalnimi viri

IZVLEČEK

Magistrsko delo motivira želja po aktivnem vključevanju slovenske mladine v soustvarjanje naše energetske in podnebne prihodnosti. Ozadje za to je vse večje zanimanje za učinkovit energetski prehod na nacionalni, evropski in svetovni ravni, pri čemer se posebej osredotočamo na vlogo izobraževanja pri njegovem uresničevanju. Glavni problem, ki ga obravnavamo, je potreba po izboljšanju neformalnega energetsko-podnebnega izobraževanja mladih, da bi povečali njihovo zanimanje za to temo in spodbudili njihovo sodelovanje v javnih razpravah in procesih oblikovanja politik. Za rešitev tega problema smo uporabili obstoječe interaktivno energetsko-podnebno simulacijsko orodje En-ROADS ter spremljajočo serijo spletnih usposabljanj ter ju dopolnili in nadgradili z novimi učnimi gradivi in učnimi dejavnostmi, razvitimi v našem izobraževalnem projektu. Naš pristop je osredotočen na prakse odprtega izobraževanja in soustvarjanje odprtih izobraževalnih virov (OIV), podprtih z mikroučenjem prek družbenih medijev (Instagram). Razvili smo nov pristop k reševanju problema z vključevanjem mladih v neformalen odprt izobraževalni proces, kjer so povabljeni k soustvarjanju vsebin in formatov učnih gradiv, izboru tehnologij in načinu izvajanja učnih aktivnosti. Glavni prispevki magistrskega dela so razviti OIV, ki jih drugi deležniki v energetsko-podnebnem izobraževanju lahko ponovno uporabijo in po želji prilagodijo svojim potrebam. Oblikovali smo tudi priporočila izobraževalcem z energetsko-podnebnega področja in z drugih vsebinskih področij, povezanih z izobraževanjem za trajnostni razvoj. Osrednje metodološko spoznanje dela se osredotoča na pomen fleksibilnosti in prilagajanja učnih gradiv in aktivnosti izraženim interesom in pričakovanjem učeče mladine. Njihove povratne informacije je treba skrbno zbrati in vključiti v izvajanje projekta.

KLJUČNE BESEDE

energetska pismenost, podnebna pismenost, odprto izobraževanje, odprti izobraževalni viri (OIV), mikroučenje, spletno učenje, sistemsko razmišljanje

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1	IN	TRODUCTION	1
2	TH	IE IMPORTANCE OF ENERGY AND CLIMATE LITERACY	6
	2.1	Definitions	6
	2.2	Societal benefits of energy and climate literacy	6
3	SU	JGGESTED APPROACH AND METHODOLOGY	9
	3.1	Target audience: youth	9
	3.2	The systems thinking perspective in energy and climate education	10
	3.3	Open education and OER	13
	3.4	Microlearning via social media to design and promote OER	15
4	DE	EVELOPING AN OPEN EDUCATIONAL PROJECT	18
	4.1	Strategic aspects	18
	4.1	.1 European and climate goals at the EU level	19
	4.1	.2 Energy supply situation and future challenges in Slovenia	20
	4.1	1.3 Energy literacy in Slovenia among young adults	21
	4.2	Pedagogical aspects	22
	4.2	2.1 Educational needs analysis	23
	4.2	2.2 The main aim of the educational project	26
	4.2	2.3 Project's instructional design	26
	4.3	Technological aspects	37
	4.3	3.1 Importance of media and technologies	37

	4.3	.2	Selection criteria	. 37
5	PR	OJE	CT IMPLEMENTATION	. 39
	5.1	Init	tial implementation phase	. 39
	5.2	Fee	edback-gathering phase	.43
	5.3	Ad	apted implementation phase	. 47
6	PR	OJE	CT RESULTS	. 51
	6.1	Imj	plemented learning materials	. 51
	6.2	Ke	y methodological findings	. 55
	6.2	.1	Findings, related to the dimensions of openness	. 56
	6.2	.2	Findings, related to the specifics of the target group	. 57
	6.2	.3	Findings, related to the re-usability of content	. 59
	6.3	Toj	pical contributions to other energy and climate educational projects	. 59
	6.3	.1	Contribution to the content aspect	. 61
	6.3	.2	Contribution to the microlearning and technology aspect	. 70
	6.3	.3	Contribution to the outdoor-indoor (place-related) aspect	.76
	6.4	Ree	commendations for OER developers and OE practitioners	. 78
	6.4	.1	Recommendations, related to the dimensions of openness	. 78
	6.4	.2	Recommendations, related to the specifics of the target group	.78
	6.4	.3	Recommendations, related to the usefulness of the project's content	. 79
	6.5	De	sign of the project's future development	. 81

7	CONCLUSIONS	.85
8	REFERENCES	. 88

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1: Initial implementation phase	43
Figure 2: Adapted implementation phase	50
Figure 3: Contribution to the outdoor-indoor aspect	77
Figure 4: Project's future development	84

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1: Key features of the instructional design models for our project
Table 2: Key dimensions of openness, related to the ADDIE model
Table 3: Learning theories, applied to the educational project
Table 4: Key competencies to be obtained through the educational project
Table 5: SDG7-related top three learning objectives, by their domains
Table 6: SDG13-related top three learning objectives, by their domains
Table 7: Planned inputs, learning activity and outputs of the educational project 41
Table 8: Summary of learners' feedback 46
Table 9: Project adaptation, based on learners' feedback
Table 10: Key project's learning materials 51
Table 11: Contributions of other ENLITE team members
Table 12: Project's online course curriculum 61
Table 13: Preview of online course's selected modules 67
Table 14: The @en_pismenost microlearning channel on Instagram
Table 15: Context and limitations of recommendations 80
Table 16: Key ideas for the future development of our educational project

1 INTRODUCTION

Our planet today faces many energy and climate issues (Roser, 2020; Alkaher, 2020; World Energy Outlook, 2021; Barbier, 2022; Bristow et al., 2022; World Energy Council, 2022; NASA, 2023; Helbling et al., 2023). The most critical among them are the following:

- Most of global energy production is still based on fossil fuels which produce greenhouse gas emissions and cause climate change.
- Hundreds of millions of people lack access to energy in general or to clean energy in specific.
- Climate change has caused increased heat, drought, and insect outbreaks and the warming climate has also caused a decline in water supplies, reduced agricultural yields, triggered heat-related health impacts in cities and forced people to migrate from their homes.

No universal and ultimate solution exists to solve the energy and climate crisis our society faces. Energy and climate-related issues have their roots deep in the strategic geopolitics of countries and continents (Bordoff and O'Sullivan, 2022). Therefore, political, economic as well as socio-cultural, technological and educational solutions are needed. Although educated citizens are not able to solve the energy and climate issues themselves entirely, it is important to address these issues by increasing awareness and understanding. This can lead to promoting and adopting sustainable practices that can help mitigate these problems. It lessens the lack of awareness and knowledge among citizens about the importance of the energy-climate transition and its impact on society, the economy and other critical aspects, and strengthens active citizenship which may contribute to a more informed and relevant dialogue between citizens and decision-makers (Alkaher, 2020; Rousell and Cutter-Mackenzie-Knowles, 2020; Barbier, 2022; Energy Literacy project, 2022a; Travers, 2023).

As Antje Danielson, MIT Energy Initiative's director of education claims in her interview (Travers, 2023), transitioning the entire global energy system from high carbon emissions to low or zero emissions is a global, huge and urgent problem. Besides the lack of understanding, there is an abundance of competing issues that people in many countries are dealing with every day, e.g. poverty, personal health, unemployment, inflation, pandemics, housing, wars etc.

Therefore, educational initiatives are welcome that highlight the relationship between energy supply, climate change, and socio-economical issues like health, financial damage and quality of life in general. One of the ways to better address the energy, climate and related challenges of the future of our planet is through educational approaches that give the learners the knowledge and skills, as well as the courage to *be ready to act* and to share with their fellow citizens what they know and what they do. Namely, energy and climate change education require not only a *commitment to teach and learn* but a *commitment to act*. Research has shown that knowledge alone is insufficient for societies to change behaviour (Alkaher, 2020; Energy Literacy project, 2022a; Vaughter, 2016).

Thus, educational policymakers must move beyond education systems that simply transmit knowledge to ones that promote engagement in systemic change. A policy brief, created as an outcome of the project *Education for Sustainable Development* (Vaughter, 2016), focuses on the recommendation that in developing curriculums and learning outcomes related to climate change literacy, not just knowledge but *action competence* needs to be emphasized. Additionally, the recommendations focus on creating a learning environment in which students can practise action competence in responding to climate change.

Vaughter (2016) emphasizes that education policies must be more ambitious if they wish to modify the behaviour of citizens. He claims that formal education can teach youth the skills for responding to climate change but the challenge now is to shape non-formal climate change education. Non-formal energy and climate education, by bridging the cognitive domain with affective, behavioural and action-oriented characteristics, can empower citizens to make appropriate decisions regarding their energy use and the impacts they make on the climate. In this way, energy and climate literacy become essential tools to sensitize citizens to create and promote sustainable energy consumption habits (Martins et al., 2020) and to support *people-centred transitions* (World Energy Outlook, 2021), where younger and older citizens act as an *energy transition accelerator* (Travers, 2023) and are given a 'voice' and a 'hand' in redressing climate change (Rousell and Cutter-Mackenzie-Knowles, 2020).

In the context of these educational challenges, this **thesis aims to develop and implement a non-formal educational project in Slovenia, that will:**

- **raise awareness** about the importance of energy and climate issues and their connectedness with other issues like the economy, mobility, society, environment etc.,
- **stimulate public discussion** among the representatives of the young generation and other key stakeholders of the energy transition, and
- encourage knowledge-based and fact-oriented youth activism for an effective energy transition.

The focus on non-formal education was chosen since the processes of accepting and updating official energy and climate policies are in progress and it is important to act quickly. Although having formal education involved can importantly increase outreach and positive influence, and this is in our view something to be done in the future, it may take longer to prepare everything needed in the framework of formal education and to reach the point of sufficiently representative examples. We see this non-formal educational project as a pilot that can later be evaluated and adapted for more formal educational settings.

Our non-formal approach encompassed developing, implementing and evaluating an educational project for strengthening the energy and climate literacy of Slovenian youth, based on an existing, freely available and globally recognized energy and climate online simulation tool, namely the En-ROADS (Rooney-Varga et al., 2019; Nuccitelli, 2020). By strengthening their energy and climate literacy with complementary new learning materials and learning activities, we want to empower youth to actively engage in the energy transition.

We mention the specifics of the situation among Slovenian youth in section 4.1.3, and these specifics were taken into account when deciding on the educational approach. However, due to the open nature of the learning materials as well as the open process of planning and implementing the learning activities, the project's results, if appropriately adapted, can be used also in other educational projects with similar or other topical contexts as well as in geographically different environments. Before that, the specifics of youth in that particular situation will have to be investigated and taken into consideration when deciding about the implementation in their context.

The project was implemented under the umbrella of the ENLITE Society for strengthening energy literacy, a Slovenian non-profit and non-governmental organisation, registered in 2015 and working in the public interest in the field of energy. The author of this thesis is the President of ENLITE and is in charge of the planning, implementation and evaluation of Society's key activities.

Due to the project's complexity, a broader team and technical infrastructure, including communications channels and project administration were needed and provided by the ENLITE Society. While the author of this master's thesis was the project's conceptual and strategic leader and main coordinator of all project activities, some other members of the ENLITE development and expert teams¹ have also been involved in the planning and/or implementation of the learning materials and learning activities, as presented in section 6, where their specific roles are fully described (see Table 11 for details). All other contributions of this thesis as well as the thesis itself have been conceptualized and implemented by the author.

In section 2 of the thesis, we explain the importance of energy and climate literacy and their societal benefits. In section 3, we present the suggested approach and methodology, focusing on our target group of learners, the systems thinking perspective, the open approach towards education and the creation of learning materials, supported by microlearning via social media.

In sections 4, 5 and 6 we present the key steps in our project's evolution:

- Firstly, section 4 explores the **development phase**, defining the strategic, pedagogical and technological aspects.
- Secondly, section 5 presents the **project implementation** through three main phases, namely the initial implementation phase, the feedback-gathering phase and the adapted implementation phase.

¹ All team members are listed here: <u>https://www.en-lite.si/ekipa</u>

• Thirdly, section 6 presents the **project results**: (1) the implemented learning materials, (2) methodological findings, (3) topical contributions, applicable to other energy and climate projects, (4) recommendations for OE practitioners and OER developers in energy and climate, as well as in other fields of education for sustainable development, and (5) a plan of possible project future developments.

Section 7 describes the **conclusions**, focusing on what was done and achieved, with what significance and what could be done in the future.

2 THE IMPORTANCE OF ENERGY AND CLIMATE LITERACY

In this thesis, we will follow the definitions of energy and climate literacy as given below. These are directly connected to our suggested approach and methodology, as presented in section 3.

2.1 Definitions

In its *Framework for Energy Education*, the U. S. Department of Energy (2017) defines *energy literacy* as an understanding of the nature and role of energy in the world and daily lives accompanied by the ability to apply this understanding to answer questions and solve problems. An energy-literate person can trace energy flows and think in terms of energy systems, knows how much energy they use, for what purpose, and where the energy comes from, can assess the credibility of information about energy, can communicate about energy and energy use in meaningful ways, and is able to make informed energy use decisions based on an understanding of impacts and consequences.

Closely related to energy literacy is *climate literacy* (U.S. Global Change Research Program, 2009), which encompasses the essential educational principles of climate science, supported by fundamental concepts analogous to those underlying science literacy benchmarks. Climate science literacy is an understanding of our influence on climate and climate's influence on us and society at large. A climate-literate person understands the essential principles of Earth's climate system, knows how to assess scientifically verified information about climate, communicates about climate and climate and climate that may affect the climate.

2.2 Societal benefits of energy and climate literacy

Decisions that affect the Earth's climate must be made with an understanding of the complex interconnections among the physical and biological components of the Earth's system and with the understanding of the consequences of such decisions on social, economic, and cultural systems (U.S. Global Change Research Program, 2009;

Martins et al. 2020; Alkaher, 2020; Barbier, 2022; Travers, 2023; United Nations, n.d.).

By being energy and climate literate, citizens can help reduce vulnerability to the impacts of insecure energy supply and climate change by integrating their knowledge into their everyday life decisions and practices, similar to the concept of environmental citizenship (Drevensek, 2006). A better understanding of energy and climate issues by individual citizens and communities can bring benefits to the micro, meso, and macro societal level.

At the **micro** level, individuals who are energy and climate literate can make informed decisions about their energy use and consumption. They can reduce their carbon footprint by using energy-efficient appliances, reducing their use of fossil fuels, and choosing renewable energy sources. This can result in cost savings for the individual and a reduction in greenhouse gas emissions.

At the **meso** level, communities and organizations that are energy and climate literate can implement policies and practices that promote sustainable energy use and reduce greenhouse gas emissions. This can include initiatives such as community renewable energy projects, green building standards, and public transportation systems (Newcomers, 2021). These actions can improve the health and well-being of community members by reducing air pollution and promoting active transportation.

At the **macro** level, societies that are energy and climate literate can implement policies and practices that promote sustainable energy use and reduce greenhouse gas emissions on a larger scale. This can include initiatives such as transitioning to low-carbon energy sources, implementing carbon pricing mechanisms, and promoting sustainable land use practices. These actions can help mitigate the impacts of climate change, improve public health, and promote economic development.

In general, **energy and climate literacy** can:

- lead to more informed decisions,
- help individuals and organizations save money,
- lead to sustainable energy use,
- reduce environmental risks and negative impacts,
- promote economic development and
- improve the security of a nation.

Without a basic understanding of energy, energy sources, generation, use, and conservation strategies, individuals and communities cannot make informed decisions on topics ranging from smart energy use at home and sustainable consumer choices to their engagement and public participation in national and international energy policy-making processes. Current national and global issues such as the energy supply and climate change highlight the need for more and better energy education (Atkin and Rose, 2019) to improve this understanding.

3 SUGGESTED APPROACH AND METHODOLOGY

3.1 Target audience: youth

Shifting the energy sector toward a sustainable state requires an urgent systemic change where all societal, public and private stakeholders need to synergise their efforts for a successful transition. Youth are an **especially important stakeholder in the energy and climate transition** for at least two reasons:

- Firstly, they are **the future leaders and decision-makers** of our society (Kalossaka et al., 2022; EYEN, 2022; Stockemer and Sundström, 2022; Stockemer and Sundström, 2023).
- Secondly, today's decisions related to energy supply and climate change will affect the next generations in the following decades (Grounded, 2020).

Education can encourage young people to change their attitudes and behaviour towards energy use and climate change. It also helps them to develop critical thinking (Vincent-Lancrin et al., 2019) and make informed decisions in different dimensions of their lives, e.g. related to their studying or employment, financial and housing issues, health, mobility etc. (U.S. Global Change Research Program, 2009; U.S. Department of Energy, 2017; Rousell and Cutter-Mackenzie-Knowles, 2020; World Energy Outlook, 2021; Cannas et al., 2022). By being energy and climate literate, young people can help spread their knowledge, attitudes, skills and behaviour among their peers, family members and other communities they interact with.

As Kalossaka and coauthors (2022) claim, and this is indirectly supported also by Student Energy's *Youth Impact Framework* and its *Policy Brief* (Student Energy, 2023a and 2023b), currently, youth has a huge potential to play an active role in the energy transition and related policy-making processes. They have the power in their hands to be the best-equipped generation to drive this change. However, this requires complementary skills, connections, confidence and knowledge necessary to accelerate the energy transition.

The European Youth Energy Network (EYEN, 2022; European Youth Forum, 2023) has the mission to reshape youth engagement, streamline the voice of young people and create a space for them to act: 'The ongoing shift in our energy paradigm, where conventional procedures and solutions are no longer enough to face the current challenges, dictates the need for a transgenerational consensus on the future of the energy sector /.../ The inclusion of youth in the decision-making processes is crucial to ensure ownership of the implemented solutions /.../ It is vital to define a framework which will enable a broader and more diverse group of young people to impact the energy sector, by bringing youth closer to key public and private stakeholders to co-design the future of our energy system.' (EYEN, 2022, p. 4).

As one of the key pillars for active youth engagement in the energy transition, EYEN (2022) defines *Knowledge Transfer and Education*, by suggesting the following five **proposals related to youth engagement**:

- Energy transition workshops for high school students,
- Green skills for educators,
- Compel universities to provide SDGs (Sustainable Development Goals) and ET (Energy Transition) courses,
- Youth NEETs (Not in Employment, Education or Training) just transition training,
- One-stop-shop for youth engagement.

3.2 The systems thinking perspective in energy and climate education

Among the key required complementary knowledge and skills for youth to successfully accelerate the energy transition are the understanding of the complex interconnections between the physical and biological components of the Earth system, and the social, economic, and cultural decisions. By understanding these complex systems and their interconnections, young individuals can make and promote informed decisions about energy use and climate change mitigation.

As Rooney-Varga and coauthors (2019) claim, educational opportunities are needed that take a *high-level, holistic view* of the climate-energy system while also enabling the exploration of particular aspects or perspectives on it. The *system thinking perspective* can enable the high-level, holistic view while the more particular exploration of specific aspects or perspectives needs to be covered in another way, e.g. with a microlearning approach (as discussed in section 3.4).

System thinking is a broad and multi-disciplinary approach to complex problemsolving with many benefits confirmed in the educational domain (Fisher, 2007; Groff, 2013; Fischer et al. 2015). Many different definitions of systems thinking can be found throughout the systems community, and efforts have been made by researchers to propose a definition of systems thinking for use in a variety of disciplines. Arnold and Wade (2015) have focussed on developing a definition with particular emphasis on the development and assessment of systems thinking educational efforts. They define systems thinking as a set of synergistic analytic skills used to improve the capability of identifying and understanding systems, predicting their behaviours, and devising modifications to them in order to produce desired effects. These skills work together as a system. As they emphasize, systems thinking is widely believed to be critical in handling the complexity facing the world in the coming decades; however, it still resides in the educational margins. Many of the challenges we face as a society require complex solutions that are sustainable, cross disciplinary boundaries and take into account multiple perspectives, which stimulates *critical thinking* (Heinberg, 2018; School of Education Online, 2020; Hoffmann et al., 2022; Birt, 2023; Scherer, n. d.). The connection between critical thinking and systems thinking is further explored from the perspective of *critical literacy* as a condition for systems thinking in practice (Reynolds, 2011).

For educational and awareness-raising purposes of the systems thinking perspective, interactive online tools have been shown effective, e.g. the Climate Action Simulation which combines an interactive computer model, En-ROADS, with a role-play in which participants make decisions about energy and climate policy, and at the same time learn about the dynamics of the climate and energy systems. As Rooney-Varga and coauthors claim (2020), this enables people to learn for themselves about climate change and the energy transition needed to mitigate it. In doing so, it creates an

immersive, social learning experience that is not proscriptive, but instead creates a risk- and cost-free environment in which participants learn and generate innovative, systemic solutions, through the experience of systemic change.

Similarly but in the context of nature reconnection, Ives et al. (2018) adopt a *social-ecological systems perspective* and draw upon the emerging and innovative concept of leverage points as the places in complex systems to intervene to generate change. They explore examples of how actions to reconnect people with nature can help transform society towards sustainability and define **different types of nature connections**:

- material (consumption of goods/materials from nature),
- experiential (direct interaction with natural environments, e.g. parks, forests),
- cognitive (knowledge or awareness of the environment and attitudes/values towards nature),
- emotional (feelings of attachment to or empathy towards nature) and
- philosophical (perspective of world view on what nature is, why it matters, and how humans ought to interact with it),

which can all be **applied to the educational and awareness-raising practices related to strengthening energy and climate literacy**.

Also, in the context of climate change, Bristow and coauthors (2022) explore both the cognitive and emotional foundations of nature (re)connection. They focus on mindfulness as a mode of awareness with particular qualities, and compassion, a motivational quality constitutive of flourishing societies. They do not claim that current practices and policy approaches to energy and climate change are wrong and the interventions outlined in their work are not offered as an alternative solution. Their aim is rather to activate more integrated approaches that link systems change with behavioural, cultural, and psychological considerations, as this can lead to the most lasting impact.

3.3 Open education and OER

A lot of communication and collaboration is needed both between the learners as well as in their relation to the experts, policy-makers and other key stakeholders of the energy transition. This relates also to Rooney-Varga and coauthors' (2019) claim about the urgency of a high-level, holistic view of the climate-energy system, and the importance of sharing information and learning about the dynamics of this system by simulating decisions in many different areas, e.g. energy supply; transport; buildings and industry; population and economic growth; land, food and industry emissions; and carbon removal.

Regarding these challenges, there are many benefits that *open education* (OE) and *open educational resources* (OER) can bring into play. When discussing the attributes of *open pedagogy* as a model for implementing OE practices and creating OER, Hegarty (2015) emphasizes the principles of openness that can contribute to the effectiveness of the systems thinking perspective in strengthening energy and climate literacy. Among these **principles of openness** are:

- collaboration and sharing of information;
- connected communication about learning and teaching; and
- collectivity to grow knowledge and resources.

These principles of openness are the main reasons why we decided to plan and implement our educational project based on the principles of OE and OER. Namely, the foundations of open education and OER emphasize the value of education as a public good which is accessible to everyone (Bregar et al., 2020). In general, open education is understood as a philosophy about the way people should produce, share, and build on knowledge.

Proponents of open education believe everyone in the world should have access to high-quality educational experiences and resources, and they work to eliminate barriers to this goal (Luo et al., 2019; Grimaldi et al. 2019, Opensource.com, n.d.), while other researchers focus more generally of the attributes and benefits of open pedagogy and OER (Hegarty, 2015; Inamorato dos Santos and et al., 2017; UNESCO,

2019), on the development of OE and/or OER policies (Miao et al., 2019; Mengual-Andres and Payà, 2019; Atenas et al., 2020) and specifically on the benefits of open science and the sharing of scientific advancements (UNESCO, n. d.; Sanjana, 2021; Drevenšek and Tajnšek, 2023).

For achieving the main aims of this thesis, which relate to raising awareness about the importance of energy and climate issues and their connectedness with other issues like the economy, mobility, society, environment etc., stimulating public discussion and encouraging youth activism for an effective energy transition, it is important to understand that different *dimensions of openness* exist and need to be taken into consideration when planning OE activities and creating OER.

Woert et al. (2015) emphasize how *connecting various forms of openness* adds to the value proposition. They claim that in addition to open education, open access, open source software and open innovation, the open movement has also developed other *varieties of openness*. Although many types of 'openness' exist, they are all based on the same basic principles. The connection of various 'open' areas can provide considerable added value, enabling innovation, improvement of quality, expansion of knowledge domains and development of new insights.

One practical example of presenting different dimensions of open teaching practices is offered by García-Holgado et al. (2020) as part of the OpenGame project where 24 real-life open teaching practices are explored that respond to eight main challenges educators face today and that can be tackled through open approaches. Based on this, an *Open Education Competences Framework* is proposed, connecting challenges, practices and needed competencies.

Several benefits of OE and OER are discussed in the literature (e.g. Grimaldi et al., 2019; Mengual-Andres and Payà, 2018; Luo et al., 2019; UNESCO, n.d.), and some of them can be transferred to the challenge of supporting the systems thinking perspective in strengthening energy and climate literacy. One of the possibilities for discussing the benefits of OE and OER for strengthening systems thinking is to focus on the benefit of providing learners with access to a wider range of educational resources from different disciplines and to encourage collaboration through the reuse and remix of OER among social sciences, natural sciences and engineering students or

experts. In this way, the transfer of knowledge and collaboration among learners and/or experts from different fields is encouraged which helps them develop higher-order thinking skills to understand and address complex, interdisciplinary, real-world problems. But this is only one aspect of the benefits which is highly important but not sufficient.

It needs to be taken into consideration that in tackling complex issues and supporting systems thinking, a high-level perspective can be seen as only one side of the coin which needs to be complemented by a *micro-level exploration*. As Rooney-Varga and coauthors claim (2019), educational opportunities are needed to also enable the more micro-level exploration of particular aspects of the topics at hand. In our opinion, the microlearning approach is a suitable solution to approach this other side of the coin.

3.4 Microlearning via social media to design and promote OER

While there is no universal definition of microlearning, several authors offer functional definitions that are relevant to the aims of this thesis. As put by Alqurashi (2017), microlearning refers to a learning strategy designed using a series of short learning content and short activities that makes a mini course. It is also called bite-sized learning because it utilizes small, well-planned, meaningful bite-sized chunks of units or activities (Bregar et al., 2020).

From the **advantages of microlearning** (Giurgiu, 2017; Bregar et al., 2020, Lee et al., 2021; Taylor and Hung, 2022), the following two are the most important in our case:

- It reduces cognitive load by eliminating content that is not necessary for achieving the learning objectives.
- It encourages independent learning by offering the learners to follow their preferred learning dynamics.

Besides the advantages, there are also **disadvantages of the microlearning approach**, among them is **lack of depth**. Because microlearning is designed to be brief and concise, it may not always provide enough depth on a particular topic (Corbeil et al. (ed.), 2021).

This presents a huge challenge for the specifics of our educational project that needs to reconcile between the need for high-level, holistic, systems thinking view and the particular, bite-sized aspects, delivered by the microlearning approach.

In the context of the aims of this thesis, the microlearning approach is especially important taking into consideration the target audience – youth, as it addresses their style of learning and might significantly increase their motivation for learning. The applicability of the microlearning concept is supported by studies showing the benefits of offering knowledge divided into smaller chunks or shorter learning units (Bradbury, 2016; Taylor and Hung, 2022; Lee et al., 2021).

Alqurashi (2017) discusses content, pedagogy and technology as the **main three** elements of creating an effective microlearning environment:

- The first element in creating a microlearning environment is **content**. It is necessary to identify areas in the curriculum appropriate for the microlearning approach. To choose appropriate content for microlearning, we have to consider at least the following questions:
 - What do I want my learners to know and understand to move forward?
 - What is worth my learners' time?
 - What are the most common mistakes learners make that affect their learning about energy and climate topics? What are the most common myths related to these topics?
 - What topics can be broken down into small pieces?
 - What are the 3 or 4 most important things I want my learners to learn?
- Once the content is identified, it is essential to think about the **pedagogical aspects** and the instructional design model (discussed in section 4.2) where the microlearning elements will be embedded.

• From the third, **technological perspective** it is important to think about the appropriate choice of technology to support the learning process. The potential of social media needs to be taken into consideration, especially if the target audience is youth, as in our educational project. Namely, the rise of social media has changed people's information-seeking and consuming behaviours, which gears their preference toward single, discrete topics that are presented in short duration to meet their moment of learning need (Rothkrantz, 2016; Trowbridge et al., 2017). Additionally, the reports and research on millennium generations, ranging from elementary school students to university students show that youth prefers learning from YouTube videos over traditional textbooks or even TV videos (Taylor and Hung, 2022; Bradbury, 2016).

4 DEVELOPING AN OPEN EDUCATIONAL PROJECT

Based on the suggested approach and methodology, presented in section 3, we decided to develop and implement an educational project, targeting youth (related to the findings from section 3.1) and integrating *systems thinking* (section 3.2), *open education and OER* (section 3.3) and *microlearning* (section 3.4) methodological approaches.

In the following sections, the open approach to our educational project planning, implementation and future ambitions is presented. First, the **project development phase** is described (section 4), taking into consideration the key aspects of educational projects, namely the strategic, pedagogical and technological aspects. Based on these, the key **three implementational phases of the project** are presented in section 5, namely:

- the initial implementation phase,
- the learners' feedback-gathering phase,
- the adapted implementation phase.

This is followed by describing project results, methodological findings, topical contributions, recommendations, and the project's future development (section 6).

4.1 Strategic aspects

To appropriately plan our open educational project from the content perspective, we have taken into consideration the following **strategic inputs**:

- the status and challenges of energy and climate goals on the EU level,
- the energy supply situation and future challenges in Slovenia,
- the energy literacy level in Slovenia, especially among young adults.

We briefly describe the key strategic inputs that have impacted the planning of our educational project.

4.1.1 European and climate goals at the EU level

We have researched the current energy and climate issues facing the EU in general, and Slovenia in specific (Roser, 2020). The EU has set ambitious goals to combat climate change (European Commission, n. d.; Fit For 55, n. d.). Under the European climate law, EU countries must cut greenhouse gas emissions by at least 55 % by 2030 and their goal is to make the EU climate-neutral by 2050. The European Council underlined that the transition to climate neutrality brings significant opportunities for economic growth, markets and jobs, technological development, and more. The European Commission has been asked to take forward work on the European Green Deal. Deriving from the European Green Deal, the Fit for 55 package is a set of proposals to revise and update EU legislation and to put in place new initiatives to ensure that EU policies are in line with the climate goals agreed by the Council and the European Parliament. The name *Fit for 55* refers to the EU's target of reducing net greenhouse gas emissions by at least 55 % by 2030.

The climate neutrality goal is closely linked to the future of the energy supply for Europe. Namely, the Fit for 55 package includes several measures that will impact the future of the EU energy supply. For example, the Council has agreed on higher targets for renewables and energy efficiency. Energy production and use account for 75 % of the EU's emissions, and the more ambitious targets will be a significant contribution towards meeting the EU's overall goal of reducing net greenhouse gas emissions by at least 55 % by 2030 compared to the 1990 levels.

The Council agreed to set a binding EU-level target of 40 % of energy from renewable sources in the overall energy mix by 2030, up from the current target of at least 32 %. Member states will need to increase their national contributions set in their integrated national energy and climate plans (NECPs), to be updated in 2023 and 2024, to collectively achieve the new target.

Based on these findings, the following are some of the **key topics affecting the strategic aspects of our educational project**:

- EU climate goals and the concept of climate neutrality,
- the connection between climate goals and energy supply goals,
- energy sources (renewables, low-carbon energy sources) and energy efficiency in households, industry, public sector,
- the regulatory setting, national energy and climate plans, and the role of citizens to collectively achieve the targets.

4.1.2 Energy supply situation and future challenges in Slovenia

According to the International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA, 2022), Slovenia imported half of its primary energy demand and all of its oil and natural gas in 2020. The country's energy supply consisted of around 29 % oil, 25 % nuclear, 16 % coal, 11 % natural gas, 11 % combustible renewables and waste, 6 % hydro and 2 % other renewables (solar and wind). Energy dependency as of 2020 stood at 44.5 %.

The World Energy Council (WEC) assesses a country's energy sector according to three key dimensions: energy security, energy equity, and environmental sustainability (World Energy Council, 2022). The latest WEC Energy Trilemma Index for 2022 has ranked Slovenia as 9th globally with an overall grade slightly improved compared to Trilemma Index Report 2021 (EZS, 2022).

Here are Slovenia's ratings for each dimension:

- the first dimension energy security: 69.8 out of 100 points (Canada remains in first place with 76.9 points),
- the second dimension energy equity: 94.7 points (Luxembourg is in first place with 100 points),
- the third dimension environmental sustainability: 76 points (Switzerland remains in first place with 87.5 points).

Slovenia remains a strong Energy Trilemma performer, positioned among the top 25 % of countries in two dimensions. In particular, Slovenia's energy equity index rose

by 11 points compared to the year 2021 due to the implementation of measures to protect the most vulnerable consumers that have been affected by rising energy prices in several EU Member States, including Slovenia. There is still room for improvement in the sustainability dimension of the Trilemma index, although there has been steady growth in this area over the past 20 years due to declining emissions from the energy sector, decreasing CO_2 intensity and air pollution.

The Slovenian results in the energy trilemma, related to energy security, energy equity, and environmental sustainability, and their connection to the outlook for future energy supply in Slovenia, present the strategic input for the content focus of our open educational project, the learning materials and learning activities, with a special content focus being developed related to our primary target group, the youth.

Additionally, the issues related to the updating of the NECP (the Integrated National Energy and Climate Plan) are taken into consideration. NECP is a ten-year integrated document mandated by the EU to each of its member states in order for the EU to meet its overall climate targets, and it is one of Slovenia's key steps towards a climate-neutral Slovenia and EU by 2050 (Vlada RS, 2020; Vlada RS, 2023). A broad public consultation has been implemented during the preparations of the updated NECP in 2022 and 2023 (Institut "Jožef Stefan", 2023). The key suggestions from the public consultation, related to energy and climate education and awareness raising, contributed also by the author of this thesis in the name of the ENLITE Society, are indirectly integrated into the design of the educational project.

4.1.3 Energy literacy in Slovenia among young adults

As part of the Erasmus+ project called EL-practice (Energy Literacy practice), a survey was conducted in six European partner countries, including Slovenia (Energy Literacy project, 2022a and 2022b). It has shown that general awareness about energy sustainability among young Slovenian adults, aged 29 to 39, is high. The survey authors emphasize that young adults have a very good understanding of issues related to energy, understand the consequences of their actions and are conscious of ways they should evolve their daily energy habits. This stems partially from their upbringing and partially from media and other information consumed daily through various channels.

They are aware of the ways they can improve their sustainable behaviours, but as the authors conclude, more can be done, providing awareness, ideas, and solutions to some of the missing pieces in their daily lives and sustainable energy choices. (Energy Literacy Project, 2022b).

For example, as the results of the abovementioned survey show, young people are not particularly involved in following the global energy-related discussion and researching literature, and they are not interested in being familiarized with EU directives and policies. Therefore, it is important to bring these topics closer to them and provide them with relevant and understandable information.

The **main knowledge gaps of young Slovenian adults**, as identified by the ELpractice project (Energy Literacy Project, 2022a and 2022b) and other studies (Care4Climate, 2021) are the following:

- Lack of knowledge **about EU** and **national directives**, **policies and strategies** that are influencing our lives as energy consumers;
- Lack of **interest and awareness about global discussions and trends** regarding energy production and consumption;
- Lack of **knowledge about national incentives** for energy-efficient renovations;
- Lack of practical knowledge about how to calculate return on investment as well as financial and energy savings that can be achieved by energy-efficient investments.

We have integrated these findings as strategic inputs for the content and structure of our educational project.

4.2 Pedagogical aspects

Pedagogical aspects are of crucial importance for the educational project design. The theoretical framework for defining these aspects is provided by the *instructional design theory* (Bregar et al., 2020) and it helps us develop today's educational programmes for different contexts so that the learning goals are achieved (Boarta, 2021).

4.2.1 Educational needs analysis

One of the key inputs for the instructional design model is the *educational needs analysis*. According to the *Dick and Carey model* (Bregar et al., 2020), we have **performed the educational needs analysis in the following three steps**:

- Step 1: Defining the objectives of the educational project
- Step 2: Analysis of content and activities
- Step 3: Learners' analysis

Each of the steps is briefly described below.

Step 1: Defining the objectives of the educational project

In general, the objective of our educational project is to **increase the knowledge and interest** of youth related to energy, climate and related topics. Based on this knowledge and interest, they will be **better equipped to take part in co-creating decisions** related to our energy and climate future.

Specifically, the project aims to **encourage and enable representatives of youth to confidently and knowledgeably take part in public discussions** with the experts, policymakers and decision-makers focussing on our future energy supply. The project is designed in a non-formal educational setting.

Step 2: Analysis of content and activities

The key topics which need to be covered in the educational project, are related to the *essential principles and fundamental concepts of energy literacy*, presented in section 2, and to the strategic aspects of the project, presented in section 4.1. An **interdisciplinary approach to teaching and learning about energy**, climate and related topics is taken **which will equip the learners with data and knowledge to**:

- be able to trace energy flows and think in terms of energy systems;
- know how much energy they use, for what purpose, and where the energy comes from;

- be able to assess the credibility of information about energy, climate and related topics;
- communicate about energy and energy use in meaningful ways; and
- make informed energy use decisions based on an understanding of impacts and consequences.

There are some good examples of specific activities in Slovenia related to strengthening energy literacy. For example, at the city level, Novo mesto has implemented a programme of consultation, education and communication activities to increase energy literacy, related to the successful implementation of energy efficiency and low-carbon energy measures. Additionally, several initiatives to strengthen energy literacy in Slovenia have been organised through events and non-formal educational projects. However, the need to enhance energy literacy has been recognised especially by professionals from different fields, decision-makers, young people, teachers and professors, and the media. The desire to improve energy literacy is perceived also at the universities among natural and social sciences students (Energy Literacy Project, 2022a). We integrate these findings into the design of our project by focusing on non-formal education and awareness raising among youth by closing the identified knowledge gaps. Simultaneously we also develop the potential future ambition to bring our learning materials and learning activities closer to formal education.

Step 3: Learners' analysis

The **primary target group** of the educational project are **young adults, aged 18 to 35 years**, who are either:

- representatives of Slovenian youth organisations or movements, active in the fields of energy, environment, climate change or connected topics, or whose mission is to empower youth in general;
- **undergraduate or postgraduate students** of natural science, technical/engineering or social sciences and humanities, interested in energy and climate topics;
- **individuals (young citizens)**, generally interested in energy and climate topics.
The **secondary target group** are teachers, professors, and mentors, as well as policymakers and decision-makers in the fields of energy and climate issues.

As our project is based on *open* educational principles, all other interested citizens are welcome to join the learning activities and make use of the learning materials.

We analysed the following **features of our primary target group of learners** and identified them as follows:

- **age**: from 18 to 35 years;
- educational background: students at least on the undergraduate level or higher;
- **geographical background**: from all over Slovenia but mainly from the central and north-eastern regions;
- **previous knowledge** about energy and climate topics: medium to high;
- **interest** in the energy and climate topics: high;
- **organisational background**: most are active members of youth organisations or movements. These are either topically oriented towards energy, climate change, environment or sustainability issues or are covering horizontal youth-related topics, e.g. youth empowerment. Some learners are not active in activist organisations but are interested as students;
- **time, available for learning**: very limited, as they are all active in their organisations or at universities. Therefore, the energy literacy topics need to focus as precisely as possible on their existing or growing interests, needs and expectations;
- **digital literacy**, including their access to the internet, social media use etc.: high to extremely high, most are also active social media users.

4.2.2 The main aim of the educational project

The main aim of the educational project is to **enable stronger and more informed engagement of Slovenian youth** (as individuals and/or as representatives of active youth organisations and movements) **in the energy and climate-related decisionmaking processes**, supporting Slovenia's transition to a low-carbon economy and society.

Through the implementation of this educational project, **young adults in Slovenia will become informed, competent, confident and empowered stakeholders in the participatory processes** of designing realistic and responsible future energy and climate scenarios for Slovenia.

4.2.3 Project's instructional design

To develop the instructional design for an educational project, an instructional designer applies systematic methodology, which is rooted in instructional models and theories. It addresses the question of how to design the educational programme for different contexts so that the programme's learning objectives and specific learning goals are achieved (Bregar et al, 2020; Boarta, 2021).

The instructional design for our educational project follows a process of:

- determining the instructional design model,
- choosing the main learning theories, and
- defining the key competencies and learning objectives.

Instructional design model

The first step towards the instructional design application is made by choosing the *instructional design model*. The Analyse, **D**esign, **D**evelop, **I**mplement, **E**valuate - **ADDIE** model was chosen for our project as one of the most established and generic models for instructional design, linking inputs, processes and outputs. However, we have only used the ADDIE model as a basis, and have then integrated it with some of the key elements from the more flexible and adaptable AGILE (Align, Get set, Iterate

& Implement, Leverage, Evaluate) model. This is in line with the project's implementational aspects, presented in section 5, which allowed for rapid development of new content, and learners' selection of related technologies and applications. This enabled changes in the project's content, learning materials and learning activities, and the development of new capabilities in learners based on their expressed interests and expectations. Table 1 summarizes the key elements of the ADDIE and AGILE instructional design models and emphasises the specific features which made both of the models useful for our educational project (adapted from Bregar, 2020).

ADDIE Model	AGILE Model	
Analyse	Align	
Design	Get set	
Develop	Iterate & implement	
Implement	Leverage	
Evaluate	Evaluate	
Focus on content: taking the existing	Learner-centred: active engagement of	
En-ROADS simulation tool and its	learners through interactive workshop	
online training course as a starting point	discussions, offering them the possibility	
for the development of the open online	to co-create content and impact the	
course content and its microlearning	selection of format and technology	
support		
Linearity: progression in stages from	Non-linearity: flexible approach,	
initial youth workshops through online	allowing for ongoing project changing	
course and microlearning creation,	and upgrading	
implementation and evaluation		

Table 1: Key features of the instructional design models for our project

Despite the important elements of the AGILE model, allowing for flexibility and learners' collaboration in the co-creation of the educational project, we take the ADDIE model as a basis for explaining the different *dimensions of openness*, used in the educational project. The key dimensions are presented in Table 2.

Stage in the	The key activity in our	Elements of openness,
ADDIE model	educational project, related	integrated into this activity
	to this stage	
Analyse	En-ROADS tool and training	Through open discussions in the
	Youth energy and climate	workshops, the interests of
	workshops	learners are identified and their
		ideas/suggestions gathered
Design	Design of online course and	Co-creation of the topics for the
	microlearning content	video lectures and youth
		educational videos, and selection
		of formats/technology for the
		online course and the
		microlearning channel (together
		with youth representatives and a
		multidisciplinary experts group)
Develop	Co-creation of OER	Active engagement of youth in
-		the implementation of
		educational videos by posing
		questions and sharing their
		energy and climate-related
		suggestions/solutions
Implement	Launch and promotion of the	Youth collaboration in sharing
	youth educational project	of educational resources, and
		their motivation for reusing,

Table 2: Key dimensions of openness, related to the ADDIE model

	revising and remixing the C	
		in their future activities
Evaluate	Youth energy and climate	During a 3-day energy and
	training	climate training, opinions and
		suggestions of participants were
		gathered related to the
		implementation of the project
		and their future aspirations

Learning theories

Learning theories are the basis for designing educational projects (Bregar et al., 2020). They help us choose the most suitable learning methods and make decisions regarding the learning materials and learning activities.

Our open educational project is based on a **combination of three learning theories**, which emphasize the following:

- **theory of constructivism**, where learning is conceived as a social, collaborative process, stimulating communication of learners with their teacher and among themselves;
- **theory of community of inquiry** (CoI), which takes into consideration the cognitive and social/collaborative aspect of learning; and
- **heutagogy theory**, which emphasizes the importance of self-directed learning, independent from the teacher.

Table 3 summarizes the key features of each of the chosen three learning theories that are relevant to the educational project.

Learning	Key features of the theories, relevant to our educational		
theory	project		
Constructivist	- learning is primarily a social and collaborative process,		
theory	which stimulates communication between the learner and		
	the teacher and also among learners, their colleagues and		
	friends;		
	- knowledge is also an <i>expression of values</i> , therefore it is		
	necessary to be continuously critical of the knowledge		
	provided;		
	- among the most effective forms of pedagogical support is		
	group discussion.		
Theory of	- the e-learning experience is based on the <i>interaction of the</i>		
Community	social, cognitive and teaching presence;		
of Inquiry	- effective e-learning requires the existence of a community		
(CoI)	encenve e rearing requires the existence of a community.		
Heutegogy	- autonomous or self-directed learning reduces the		
incutagogy	- unonomous of self-unrecieu teurning reduces une		
theory	dependence of learners on the teacher;		
	- the individual is an important agent of learning with		
	control and responsibility for the learning process;		
	- the learners need to be digitally literate to be able to		
	achieve self-directed learning and consume the benefits of		
	social media, such as connectivity with others by		
	discovering and sharing information.		

Table 3: Learning theories, applied to the educational project

Key competencies and learning objectives

Based on the educational needs analysis, as described in section 4.2.1, we identify **two** groups of the project's learning objectives:

- the **general learning objectives**, related to the key competencies for sustainability education, and the
- the **specific learning objectives**, related to the energy and climate literacy abilities of citizens.

The general learning objectives are closely related to the *key competencies for sustainability education*, in line with UNESCO (2017). Our educational project, originating from the *Open Education for a Better World* global mentoring programme, which aims to foster the design and reuse of OER for SDGs (Urbančič et al., 2019), focuses primarily on SDGs number 7 (*Affordable and Clean Energy*) and number 13 (*Climate Action*). Therefore, the general learning objectives are mostly connected to these two goals. However, the *cross-cutting key competencies* for achieving all SDGs are taken into consideration first, because people must understand the complex world in which we live and be ready to collaborate (UNESCO, 2017). The following key competencies are important for education on sustainable development:

- systems thinking competency,
- anticipatory competency,
- normative competency,
- strategic competency,
- collaboration competency,
- critical thinking competency,
- self-awareness competency,
- integrated problem-solving competency.

Based on the pedagogical aspects of our educational project, presented in section 4.2 (the educational needs analysis, project aims and instructional design) we have selected **three key competencies** to be of crucial importance for the energy and climate educational project, as presented in Table 4.

Key	Brief description of	How will this competency be	
competency	what the learner is	developed/strengthened through our	
	able to do based on	project's learning materials and	
	this competency	activities?	
~			
Systems	recognize and	Learning materials will provide insight	
thinking	understand	into the interconnections between	
competency	relationships; analyse	energy, climate, economy, mobilit	
	complex systems and	forests, agriculture, socio-	
	how they are	demographics etc. Learning activities	
	embedded within	will stimulate discussions about system	
	different domains and	aspects of energy and climate issues.	
	different scales; deal		
	with uncertainty		
Collaboration	learn from others and	Learning activities will strengthen	
competency	respect their needs and	empathetic discussions. Through the	
	actions (empathy);	learning activities, youth will be	
	deal with conflicts in a	stimulated to explore the benefits of	
	group; facilitate	teamwork for the achievement of the	
	participatory problem-	SDGs (Drevensek and Urbancic, 2022)	
	solving	and collaborate both among themselves	
		and with the experts and decision-	
		makers, e.g. by asking questions,	
		sharing suggestions etc.	
Strategic	collectively develop	Through the learning materials and	
competency	and implement	learning activities, youth will be	
	innovative actions at	empowered to co-create future energy	
	the local level, which	and climate policies not only in	
	can be used also at the	Slovenia but at the EU and global	
	EU or global level	levels.	

Table 4. Key c	ompetencies to be	e obtained through	the educational	project
Table 4. Keye	ompetencies to be	e obtanicu unougn	the cuucational	project

In line with the UNESCO (2017) guidance, there are general learning objectives described for each of the SDGs in the cognitive, socio-emotional and behavioural domains. Based on the educational needs analysis and the main aims of our educational project, as presented in sections 4.2.1 and 4.2.2, we have selected the **top three learning objectives** in each domain.

For the SDG7 on *Affordable and Clean Energy* (*Energy access to affordable, reliable, sustainable and clean energy for all*), we have selected the top three learning goals for each of the domains, as shown in Table 5.

Domain	Top three learning objectives of our educational project
Cognitive	1. The learner knows about the energy sources and
learning	distinguishes between their advantages and
objectives	disadvantages, as well as their meaningful share in the
	energy mix at the local, national and global energy-supply
	levels.
	2. The learner understands how energy and climate policies
	can influence the future energy supply.
	3. The learner knows about the impacts of energy
	production and understands how cleaner, low-carbon
	energy sources can help mitigate climate change.
Socio-	1. The learner assesses and understands the need of other
emotional	communities, countries or regions related to affordable,
learning	reliable, low-carbon energy.
objectives	2. The learner is able to collaborate with others to transfer
	knowledge and share best practices.
	3. The learner develops a future energy-supply vision for
	their country.
Behavioural	1. The learner analyses the impacts of large energy projects
learning	(e.g. constructing a power plant) on different stakeholder
objectives	groups.
	2. The learner influences energy and climate policies based
	on facts and knowledge.
	3. The learner evaluates business models of different future
	energy scenarios.

Table 5: SDG7-related top three learning objectives, by their domains

For SDG13 on *Climate Action (Take urgent action to combat climate change and its impact)*, we have selected the following top three learning goals for each of the domains, as shown in Table 6.

Table 6: SDG13-related top three	learning objectives, by their domains
----------------------------------	---------------------------------------

Domain	The top three learning objectives of our educational project	
Cognitive	1. The learner knows which human activities contribute	
learning	most to climate change.	
objectives	2. The learner knows about the main environmental, social	
	and financial consequences of climate change locally,	
	nationally and globally.	
	3. The learner knows about prevention, mitigation and	
	adaptation strategies at different levels (global to	
	individual).	
Socio-	1. The learner can explain system dynamics and how the	
emotional	environmental, social, economic and ethical impacts of	
learning	climate change are interconnected.	
objectives	2. The learner encourages others to mitigate climate change .	
	3. The learner collaborates with others to develop strategies to	
	deal with climate change.	
Behavioural	1. The learner anticipates and evaluates the impacts of	
learning	climate change on personal, community, local, national and	
objectives	global decisions.	
	2. The learner promotes responsible and climate-protecting	
	public policies.	
	3. The learner supports social, environmental and climate-	
	friendly economic activities.	

Specific learning objectives

Related to the concepts of energy and climate literacy (U.S. Department of Energy, 2017; U.S. Global Change Research Program, 2009), presented in section 2, the specific learning objectives are linked to the **abilities of an energy and climate-literate person**, who:

- can trace energy flows and think in terms of energy systems,
- understands the essential principles of Earth's climate system,
- knows how much energy he or she uses, for what, and where the energy comes from,
- can assess the credibility of information about energy and climate,
- can communicate about energy, energy use, climate, and climate change in meaningful ways,
- makes informed energy and energy use decisions based on an understanding of impacts and consequences, as well as concerning actions that may affect climate,
- continues to learn about energy and climate throughout his or her life.

Based on these abilities, the following **key specific learning objectives** are defined for our educational project:

- to understand the science and technology of energy supply and its role on the local, national and global levels;
- to identify and explain the key dynamics driving the climate and energy system, and their connection to other relevant systems, e.g. transport, industry, forests and agriculture;
- to be able to make informed individual and system-level decisions about our energy and climate future.

4.3 Technological aspects

4.3.1 Importance of media and technologies

The selection of media and technologies can significantly transform the educational process. If used appropriately, they can improve the quality of education by allowing greater flexibility in the creation and use of learning materials and the implementation of learning activities.

As emphasized by Bregar et al. (2020), the media and technologies enable adaptation to different learning approaches and flexibility in time, space and content; encourage the development of more complex thought processes; allow interaction between learners despite spatial separation, greater autonomy in learning and authenticity of the learning experience.

According to Bregar et al. (2020), it is important to distinguish between media (as the means of communication) and technology (the physical means that make the media work).

4.3.2 Selection criteria

In selecting media and technologies for our educational project, we have taken into account the following **criteria**:

- the purpose and the basic aim of the educational project and its learning objectives,
- the features of our learners, especially their digital literacy skills,
- the organisational and financial/cost aspects.

Related to the pedagogical aspects of the educational project (presented in section 4.2), the selection of media and related technologies was significantly impacted by:

- the educational needs analysis, including the objectives of the project, which focus on increasing the knowledge and interest of youth and encouraging them to participate in public discussions; and the learners' analysis, which defined the key features of the primary target group of learners, incl. their high digital literacy skills; and
- **the project's instructional design**, focusing on learning theories, especially the *theory of community of inquiry* and *heutagogy*, with their emphasis on e-learning and the use of social media.

5 PROJECT IMPLEMENTATION

In this section, we first present how we *initially planned* the project (5.1), then we describe, how we have *stimulated and integrated learners' feedback* (5.2) and finally, how we have *adapted* the project based on the expressed needs, interests and expectations of youth as our primary learners (5.3).

5.1 Initial implementation phase

The initial implementation phase is directly based on the findings of the development phase, as presented in section 4. The strategic, pedagogical and technological aspects of the project (sections 4.1, 4.2 and 4.3) are the starting points for defining the initial project content for the planned learning materials and learning activities. In this way, the content and format of the educational project, which is a combination of online and offline learning materials and activities, are predefined but allow for a later adaptation, according to the expressed needs, interests and ambitions (feedback) of the participants.

Initially, the educational project focused on creating an **open online course on energy and climate transition**, supported with **microlearning materials** for enhancing learners' engagement and helping them effectively recognize their personal interests in the vast array of energy, climate and related topics.

As a starting point for creating these two educational resources, we focused on the reuse and remix of two existing, freely available learning materials: the En-ROADS interactive simulation tool (En-ROADS, n. d.) and the Mastering En-ROADS online training series (Mastering En-ROADS, n. d.).

Following the launch of the **Slovenian language translation of the En-ROADS simulation tool** in March 2022, we planned the **first interactive youth workshop** in June (in the Urban forest of Celje), and the second workshop in September 2022 (in the multimedia educational centre GEN Svet energije). The plan was to gain insight into the interests and expectations of youth through the workshop discussions and their use of a social annotation tool (Gao, 2013) that would allow them to co-create the open online course by suggesting or adding their topics of interest to best serve the needs

and expectations of interested Slovenian youth representatives. The **main content of the online course** was initially planned to consist of:

- 20- to 30-minute video lectures by Slovenian experts and
- microcontent, delivered via social media (Instagram) to support and promote the open online course, e.g. relevant statistics and infographics.

Table 7 gives the details about our **initial project plans**:

- **key input learning materials** (En-ROADS simulation tool and En-ROADS online training),
- main learning activity (youth workshops), and
- planned **core OER outputs** (open online course and a microlearning channel).

Element type and name	Description of planned project activities		
Input learning material: EnROADS interactive simulation tool and online training	We translated the En-ROADS interactive simulation tool, created by MIT/Climate Interactive, into the Slovenian language and adapted the content where necessary regarding Slovenian specifics. The main descriptions of the En-ROADS content (graphs and sliders) are now available in Slovenian language but more detailed information is only available in English, as is the case with many other of the 20 language translations. Climate Interactive offers an 8-week free online training program to advance understanding of the En-ROADS simulation tool and its complementary learning experiences. The main aim of the online training is to equip individuals with the skills to lead climate events (workshops etc.) worldwide and become so-called <i>En-ROADS</i> <i>Climate Ambassadors</i> . We planned to reuse and remix parts of the content from this online training in our (Slovenian) online course by adapting the content structure according to the specific needs, interests and expectations of our learners.		
Learning activity: Youth energy and climate workshops	To stimulate discussion with active Slovenian youth representatives, we implemented two interactive workshops by using the En-ROADS simulation tool. In this way, we gathered feedback from the participants about the topics of their interest and their willingness for future collaboration in the project. Their feedback has significantly impacted our project's next steps.		

Table 7: Planned inputs, learning activity and outputs of the educational project

Output learning material 1: Open online educational course on energy and climate change	Based on the reuse and adaptation of the En-ROADS online training, we planned to create a topic-oriented online course based on pedagogical guidelines to strengthen the energy and climate literacy of Slovenian youth. The following main original educational resources were supposed to be created and integrated into the online course: 20- to 30-min. video lectures by Slovenian experts on topics, determined by youth; key statistical data for Slovenia and the EU (in line with the global data, integrated into the En-ROADS course modules); infographics, supporting key knowledge and used also in our microlearning channel on Instagram. For the course participants interested in more detailed information and with the ambition to lead future energy and climate workshops by using the En-ROADS simulation tool, we planned to integrate into the Slovenian course also parts of the En-ROADS online training. By completing both online courses, the learner would acquire the knowledge and skills, necessary for using the En-ROADS simulation tool and get in-depth insight into the Slovenian specifics of the energy, climate and related topics.
Output learning material 2: Energy and climate microlearning channel on social media	We planned to develop a microlearning channel on Instagram to encourage youth to learn about energy, climate and related topics. The educational posts offer micro units of knowledge, to be integrated also in our open online educational course (e.g. interesting parts of the video lectures by Slovenian experts, relevant statistical data and infographics). This microlearning channel would help promote the online course and engage the young audience to participate in it.

Figure 1 graphically summarizes the initial phase and its plans related to the learning materials and activities.



Figure 1: Initial implementation phase

5.2 Feedback-gathering phase

As mentioned, the implementation of the initial learning activities started in the spring of 2022. In March 2022, we launched the Slovenian language version of the En-ROADS simulation tool and in the middle of June, we implemented the first interactive energy and climate youth workshop. A group of 12 youth representatives from 5 Slovenian youth organisations and movements actively participated in the discussions, supported by the use of the En-ROADS simulation tool.

For the continuation of our project, it was crucial to get feedback from the learners related to the planned learning activities and the creation of learning materials. As part of the En-ROADS June workshop, we implemented **a guided discussion with the goal to identify the**:

- youth motivations to participate in the workshop,
- topics they would like to discuss and further evolve, and

• possible ways of their future collaboration in the educational project.

The key **findings from this discussion** can be summarised in two main groups, namely:

- the findings, related to the content of our educational project, and
- the findings, **related to the process** of our educational project, i.e. the cocreation process and future youth collaboration opportunities.

As regards the **content** of the educational project, youth representatives have expressed their interest in the following topics to be covered in the learning materials:

- price of energy and energy independence,
- sustainable mobility, focusing especially on electromobility,
- role of energy supply for the Slovenian industry,
- societal and environmental aspects of the energy transition.

As regards the **process** of the educational project, the workshop participants expressed their interest in a much more active role than merely co-creating and then participating in an online course. Related to the procedural aspects of their further collaboration they have expressed:

- reluctance towards using a social annotation tool for contributing content ideas for the online course;
- high interest in participating in live discussions, especially if these are part of public events, focusing on energy and climate topics;
- low interest in participating in the course without concrete future project collaboration opportunities;
- high interest in collaborating on energy and climate topics in future external events, e.g. by giving presentations and taking part in discussions at conferences, public discussions etc.;

• high interest in the co-creation of short youth-targeted video content, instead of co-creating a series of video lectures, given by experts.

The key findings from the open discussions with youth participants in the 1st workshop significantly impacted the future implementation of the educational project and led towards the adaptation of learning activities and learning materials, including the plans for the 2nd workshop, which took place in September 2022. There, five representatives from five organisations participated (two of them had already participated in the June workshop and others were new to the process). The primary purpose of this workshop was to equip its participants with the information and knowledge, needed for their attendance and active engagement at the EUSEW (European Sustainable Energy Week conference) in Brussels later in September. However, we used this opportunity to discuss with the youth the aspects of our educational project, based on the findings from the 1st workshop's discussion in June.

From the methodological perspective, the guided discussion in the 2nd workshop was implemented as a role-playing exercise, where youth participants were asked to have a short oral presentation from the viewpoint of their organisation's interest to engage in the energy and climate transition.

The goals of the discussion in the 2nd workshop were to identify:

- additional topics of youth interest, related to the energy and climate challenges,
- specific interests of youth organisations to engage in our educational project,
- **potential near-future events and other collaboration opportunities** for synergies with youth organisations.

The key findings after the guided discussion in the 2nd workshop can again be presented in two main groups, related to the content and process of the educational project. From the **content perspective**, the participants emphasized their interest in the topics, related to the EU energy and climate goals, technology development, and agricultural and forest aspects of climate change. From the **process perspective**, they expressed their interest to improve the representation of youth in energy- and climate-

related policy-making on the national and EU level. They shared information about the skills needed and their existing youth training opportunities where energy and climate topics could be applied. Table 8 describes learners' feedback from the 1st and 2nd workshops.

Feedback	- from the 1 st workshop	- from the 2 nd workshop	
- related to the	Topics of interest: energy price and	Topics of interest: EU	
content	energy independence, sustainable	energy and climate goals,	
	mobility, energy supply for industry,	NECP (National Energy	
	societal and environmental aspects.	and Climate Plans),	
		energy technology	
		development, agricultural	
		and forest aspects of	
		climate change.	
- related to the	Active role in the educational project,	Improve youth	
process	participation in live discussions,	representation in energy	
	collaboration in future events and co-	and climate policy-	
	creation of youth video content.	making, skills and training	
		opportunities.	

Table 8: Summary	of learners'	feedback
------------------	--------------	----------

Based on the integration of learners' feedback, the initial concept of the core output, the open online course, needed to be significantly changed because the target audience suggested being a much more active participant in a diverse set of project activities, related to knowledge co-creation and knowledge transfer. The next section presents the main changes and adaptations, related to our educational project.

5.3 Adapted implementation phase

Based on the integration of learners' feedback (summarized in section 5.2), we have adapted (changed, eliminated, added or upgraded) specific elements of the educational project. Table 9 presents the key adaptations.

Element type and	Description of the adapted project activities (in	
name	comparison to the initial plans, as presented in Table 8)	
Input learning	No changes/adaptations to this element. Both the En-ROADS	
material: En-	simulation tool and the online training remained the key input	
ROADS interactive	learning material for our educational project.	
simulation tool and		
online training		
Learning activity	No changes/adaptations to this element.	
1: Youth energy		
and climate		
workshops		
Learning activity	This activity was added to the educational project based on	
2: Youth	the learners' feedback, shared in the discussions with youth	
collaboration in	representatives where they expressed their interest in active	
external events	collaboration in external events, e.g. by giving short	
	presentations or taking part in public discussions. This has	
	(in)directly impacted the content of the online course and	
	other project outputs, as short videos from these events were	
	integrated into the course.	

Table 9: Project adaptation, based on learners' feedback

Output 1:	This new output is a direct consequence of discussions with	
	youth representatives in the first two workshops where they have	
Youth educational	expressed what format of educational videos and what level of	
videos	active content co-creation they are interested in.	
	In each of the so far produced six youth educational videos, youth	
	representatives ask questions or share their suggestions related to	
	the topics covered. These videos are available on YouTube but	
	are also the central ingredients of the online course modules.	
	Therefore, the video lectures, given by experts, are no longer the	
	key ingredients in our online course but rather a supporting	
	learning resource.	
Output 2:	The microlearning channel on Instagram has turned out to be a	
Microlearning	more centrally important digital learning material for young	
channel on social	learners than first planned. It was initially planned to be mainly	
media	a supporting/promotional channel for the open online course but	
	it turned out to be a more important learning material for the	
	young learners than the online course itself. In July 2023, more	
	than 470 followers reached @en_pismenost.	

Output 3:	Major adaptations were made related to the key ingredients for
	the online course, where instead of a series of video lectures,
Open online course	given by experts, a series of more dynamic, youth educational
on energy and	videos was made where youth and experts interact
climate	videos was made where youth and experts interact.

However, this learning resource has turned out to be of much lesser importance than planned in this phase of the educational project. Based on the learners' feedback, we realised that other educational aspects are much more relevant to them in this phase of the project than participating in and completing an online course. This is due to many reasons but among the key of them is the fact that our learners are all well-educated and highly active young adults who would like to take into action concrete activities related to the energy and climate future of Slovenia. Therefore, knowledge acquisition is only a prerequisite for their further activism in this field.

Additionally, the learners have suggested publishing the course's video content on YouTube, where it can be accessed without registration. This has probably contributed to a lower number of online course participants in the Canvas Learning Management System, where free registration is needed. On the YouTube channel, more than 1.300 unique views of our video content have been recorded but only 14 participants have so far registered for the online course in Canvas.

However, the learners have expressed their interest to participate in the online course in the future, if some additional project conditions are met, related to their role in planning and implementing certain project activities as energy and climate ambassadors. They have also suggested actively co-creating the course content if the topics are covered that are of high relevance to their youth organisations and movements or their research interests as students.

Output 4:	This new/added output of our educational project is a		
Joint/partnering	consequence of the expressed ambitious role of learners who		
activities	want to be engaged more actively than merely as co-creators of		
	an online course. For example, youth representatives from one of		
	the largest Slovenian youth organisations have suggested to co-		
	organise a 3-day energy and climate youth training (implemented		
	in February 2023), and other youth representatives suggested to		
	co-create a series of podcasts about energy and climate (the		
	activity started in June 2023). There are also other initiatives to		
	be implemented in future, e.g. to co-organise a youth energy and		
	climate forum in the autumn of 2023.		

Figure 2 graphically summarizes the implementation phase and its adapted learning materials and activities, based on learners' feedback.



Figure 2: Adapted implementation phase

6 PROJECT RESULTS

The implementation of the educational project has resulted in the following four groups of results: (1) a set of implemented learning materials, (2) three methodological findings, (3) three topical contributions, applicable to similar educational projects in the field of energy and climate change, (4) three general recommendations for OE practitioners and OER developers. We present these results in the following sections.

6.1 Implemented learning materials

Table 10 presents the learning materials implemented after the integration of learners' feedback, together with web links where they can be accessed.

Key project's	A brief description of the learning material	
learning materials		
Interactive youth	A series of 6 youth educational videos have been produced	
educational videos	and published on ENLITE Society's YouTube channel and integrated into the <i>Energy transition</i> online course in Canvas, covering topics defined by the youth learners.	
	= C Youlube" en inc = X Q \$ 39 A (0)	
	Cyclotwine EINUTE gammelia cycled EINUTE gammelia cycled (), Nanobest see ~ Modelausi ideepear. UTE Wei own hannin > ()	
	Narodnine 15. doltre domača stran videoposnetki sezunani predvajanja skopnost konali vizitka Q >	
	Image: Second secon	
	 Emergencial protocial Too Tax 	
	ENLITE's YouTube channel: <u>https://www.youtube.com/@en-lite</u> Youth video no. 1: <u>Energy for the Industry</u> Youth video no. 2: <u>Sustainable Mobility</u> Youth video no. 3: <u>Sustainable Mobility (part 2 – Electrical Mobility)</u> Youth video no. 4: <u>Energy, Society, and the Environment</u> Youth video no. 5: <u>Energy Sources</u> Youth video no. 6: <u>Energy Price and Energy Self-sufficiency</u>	

Table 10	Key project's	learning	materials
----------	---------------	----------	-----------

Microlearning@en_pismenost is our educational channel for microlearning
about energy, climate change and related topics. The channel
has more than 470 followers in July 2023, among them are the
key Slovenian youth organisations and movements, high
school and university students. The channel promotes our
project's learning materials, e.g. the youth videos, the online
course, interesting statistical data etc. We encourage our
followers and partners to actively engage in content co-
creation and offer interactive quizzes, which help us gain
feedback and ideas for future content.



Instagram - open microlearning channel: @en_pismenost

Topical video	In the 10- to 30-min. video lectures, experts discuss in detail	
lectures by	the topics, defined as interesting for the youth during their co-	
experts	creation of the 10- to 15-min youth educational videos.	
	However, the video lectures are recordings of the experts'	
	presentations only, youth is not directly involved in this video	
	material. Therefore, this resource is less open than interactive	
	youth videos.	
	ENLITE's YouTube channel: https://www.youtube.com/@en-lite	
	Video lecture no. 1: Electromobility in Slovenia	
	Video lectures no. 2, 3, 4, 5 and 6 will be published between July and October 2023.	

Open online	The open online course is titled Energy transition (in	
course	Slovenian: Energetski prehod) and is gradually upgraded and	
	enriched as new learning materials are developed, e.g. new	
	youth educational videos, infographics etc. The course	
	integrates several new and existing (reused and remixed)	
	OER, co-created in our open educational project or as part of	
	other initiatives (e.g. the En-ROADS online training series	
	and other educational and awareness-raising activities). It is	
	licensed CC BY so the (info)graphics, slides from the expert's	
	presentations, photos, text etc. can be reused, remixed, or	
	redistributed, according to the specific needs of the users.	
	Video resources from the En-ROADS online training and	
	other sources are added to the specific topical modules. The	
	course participants are invited to share their thoughts and give	
	comments or suggest additional materials or future topics for	
	the next modules.	
	Website information about the online course content, its aims and the chosen	
	Link to the online course in Canvas: <u>https://canvas.instructure.com/enroll/KE8THP</u>	

As mentioned in the introduction to this thesis (section 1), the production of learning materials and the implementation of learning activities demanded the collaboration of a larger team with specific expertise and skills. Therefore, ENLITE Society's development and expert team members have been involved in different tasks, needed for the success of the project. However, the author of this thesis has been in charge of the key conceptual, strategic and coordination tasks, related to all project activities. Additionally, it is worth mentioning that all other sections of this thesis are conceptualised and written by the author herself and no other team members have collaborated in this part of the work. Table 11 shows their contribution to the planning and implementation of specific learning materials and learning activities.

Project	Role of the author of the	ENLITE members involved in the
activity	thesis in this particular	activity and a brief description of
	project activity	their specific roles
Youth videos	Idea design, structure and	Garsia Kosinac: expert technical
and	content creation (editing,	review of content, e.g. the scenarios
Instagram	writing) of learning	for videos, content for Instagram
posts	materials	educational posts.
Online course	Course idea concept and	Iva Tajnšek: creation and
	design, structure of	implementation of the introductory
	content, creation and	video for the course, course
	selection of key content	implementation and administration
	elements (video, text,	
	graphics) for modules,	
	implementation support	
Microlearning	Microlearning channel	Lan Hostnik and Lina Jerina
channel on	concept, aligned with the	Ljubojević: co-creation of the
Instagram	online course; content	concept, coordination with graphic
	structure, and content co-	designers, co-creation of content
	production (writing,	(writing, editing of posts)
	editing of posts)	
X7 41	XX7 1 1	
Youth	Workshop concept co-	Mag. Robert Hostnik and Bostjan
workshops	creation and	Hren: workshop concept co-creation
	implementation support	and implementation of the outdoor
	for the indoor (energy and	(forest) part of the workshop,
	climate) part of the	implemented in an urban forest
	workshop	Carcia Kasipaa warkshan concert
		Gaisia Kosmac: worksnop concept
		co-creation and implementation of
		the indoor part of the workshop

Table 11: Contributions of other ENLITE team members

Live youth training	Training concept co- creation and implementation of Day 2 (the 'energy and climate	Martin Lenarčič, Nina Beja and Dominik Derenčin: training concept co-creation for Days 1 and 3 (the 'youth skills part') and
	expert part')	implementation of the training
_		
Youth	Concept co-creation,	Neža Prah Seničar: co-creation of
educational	scenarios and content	concept, scenarios and content;
videos		production of videos and
		coordination with youth and expert
		speakers

6.2 Key methodological findings

The **key methodological findings**, identified through the implementation of our educational project, are presented below. They are **categorised into three interrelated groups**:

- findings related to the dimensions of openness,
- findings related to our target group youth,
- findings related to the **content**.

In the following sections, we connect these methodological findings to the introductory theoretical assumptions, presented in section 2, and to the suggested approach and methodological aspects, presented in section 3. In this way, we try to interpret and embed the empirical, project-related findings within the theoretical, structural and methodological framework, designed to contribute to achieving the aims of this thesis. As we know from section 1, the aims are related to youth education and awareness raising, stimulation of public discussion and the encouragement of youth activism for an effective energy transition.

6.2.1 Findings, related to the dimensions of openness

Our open educational project has delivered important findings, related to the different dimensions of openness, as presented in section 3.3 of this thesis and connected to the concepts and frameworks, offered by Woert et al. (2015) and García-Holgado et al. (2020). This relates to **two initially planned aspects of our project**:

- the **creation of an open online course** as the key learning material and
- the **use of a social annotation tool** to co-create the course content together with the learners.

The open online course was initially planned in our educational project to have a central role as a learning material but already during the first steps of the project's implementation, the course turned out to be less important to our learners and served mainly to support other learning activities and learning materials, especially the co-creation of youth educational videos. Similarly, the learners have shown a high degree of reluctance to install and use a collaborative social annotation tool Hypothes.is² for the co-creation of the online course content, by reading, interpreting and commenting on the draft content of the course (McDaniel, 2021).

We planned to achieve the benefits of collaborative reading, related to fostering critical thinking about energy and climate topics, encouraging their active engagement in learning, and strengthening learners' confidence. However, it seemed that these were not the main motivational factors for our learners.

As described in section 5.2, during the first youth workshop, the learners clearly expressed that **instead of using the social annotation tool and co-creating an open online course, they are more interested in**:

- participating in live in-depth discussions during the workshops,
- having access to short, bite-sized chunks of energy and climate-related knowledge, delivered via social media, and

² <u>https://web.hypothes.is/</u>

• co-creating short youth educational videos, where they can have a visible role.

However, they have also clearly emphasized their **potential interest in co-creating**, **participating and completing a longer online course in the case at least one of the following two conditions is met**:

- (1) There are concrete future project activities associated with completing the online course (e.g. acquiring the status of an *Energy and Climate Ambassador* for those who complete the course and can then lead events and discussions); and/or
- (2) The completion of the course brings some 'certified value' for their research work at the university or in their youth organisations.

These methodological findings are integrated into the recommendations in section 6.4.

6.2.2 Findings, related to the specifics of the target group

We defined our project's primary target group of learners as the youth, aged 18 to 35. As emphasized in section 3.1, and related to EYEN (2022) and Kalossaka et al. (2022), we consider youth as future leaders and decision-makers of our society who have a huge potential to play an active role in the energy and climate transition.

This potentially active role of youth was strongly confirmed in our project. We have followed a highly open approach as to how they see their role in the energy and climate transition changing based on the impacts of our project's learning activities and materials. Additionally, we considered the approach, suggested by Ives et al. (2018) and Bristow et al. (2022), related to a social-ecological systems approach and the importance of nature reconnection, when discussing nature-related challenges like energy supply and climate change mitigation.

Two key findings, related to the target group dimension, emerged from the implementation of our project:

• Firstly, knowledge-empowered youth wants to become active ambassadors and work in the energy and climate-related field: Very soon

after the start of the first educational activities, it became clear that youth representatives wanted to acquire knowledge (e.g. via the educational workshops, microlearning via social media, and the open online course), to become empowered to lead discussions, raise awareness and get actively involved in the energy and climate transition. Two main stakeholder groups were identified by youth related to their potential future activation:

- their peers and younger youth representatives, i.e. youth in secondary schools, aged 15 18, with whom our target group of learners is most interested in implementing energy and climate awareness-raising activities, and
- **the decision-makers** in the fields of energy, environment, climate change, economy, health, forestry and agriculture, with whom our target group wants to connect to acquire policy-related information and then actively engage in decision-making.
- Secondly, it matters to youth where open education takes place. Besides the cognitive (knowledge and awareness-related) aspects, also experiential, emotional and even philosophical aspects of our energy and climate future are important to youth. The educational project started with a youth energy and climate workshop, of which the first, more social and networking-oriented part was implemented in a natural setting of an urban forest. It was not expected that this natural event setting would be so influential for the second, indoorimplemented and knowledge-oriented part of the event, led with the En-ROADS simulation tool. However, the participants expressed their highest gratitude for taking them through the forest first. We discovered how important the physical, natural environment is in which open discussion and open education take place. It helped us create an immersive, social learning experience by offering not only fact-based knowledge (the cognitive component) but also direct interaction with the natural environment, e.g. the trees, soil, water and clean fresh air (the experiential component). This facilitated the sharing of feelings of attachment among the young workshop participants and strengthened their empathy towards nature (the emotional

component). In this kind of workshop setting, they were able to openly discuss not only *facts and figures* but also their *world views* about the importance of nature and clean environment, and the fears and expectations, related to energy supply and climate change mitigation. These findings are partly integrated into the topical contributions of our project, as presented in section 6.3.3 (*The outdoor-indoor aspect*).

6.2.3 Findings, related to the re-usability of content

The learning materials, created as part of our open educational project, were planned to be offered to our learners to be reused, retained, revised, remixed, and redistributed (5R). They could make use of the OERs either as individuals (students, citizens) or as representatives of their youth organisations who are involved in different energy, climate and related activities. However, it turned out during the live open discussions there is quite low interest for this in this phase of the project. Much higher interest was expressed for bite-sized education about energy and climate issues, and reposting this content via social media - our Instagram microlearning channel @en_pismenost.

However, the learners have expressed interest in having these OERs available in their formal educational environments at the universities, presented and offered by their professors and mentors. This finding is integrated into the plans for future work in section 6.5.

6.3 Topical contributions to other energy and climate educational projects

Based on learners' feedback, the educational project has contributed to problemsolving in different ways that can be applied also to other projects and/or be reused and remixed by other OE practitioners, OER developers and other stakeholders, involved in energy and climate education and strengthening youth participation in energy and climate decision-making.

From the implemented learning materials and learning activities, we can extract **three main concrete topical contributions**, related to the:

- (1) **content** and (2) **microlearning/technology**: both of these two contributions refer to the implemented *learning materials* (see section 6.1 for details), namely the youth educational videos, the online course and the microlearning channel; and the
- (3) place-related outdoor-indoor aspect of the implemented *learning activity* the youth workshops (see the second part of section 6.2.2 for details).

All three topical contributions **have the potential to be directly applied or adapted** (e.g. reused, retained, revised, remixed, and redistributed) in other youth educational and awareness-raising projects, planned and implemented by interested stakeholders in more or less similar topical contexts of energy, climate change and related issues.

All three contributions are **licensed with the Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International (CC BY 4.0)**. Unless somewhere noted otherwise, all textual, graphical or video content, published in these contributions, is licensed under CC BY 4.0 (Creative Commons, n. d.).

This license allows to:

- **share**: copy and redistribute the material in any medium or format;
- **adapt**: remix, transform, and build upon the material for any purpose, even commercially.

However, sharing and adaptation can only be done **under the following terms**:

- Attribution: the reuser must give appropriate credit to ENLITE Society, provide a link to the license, and indicate if changes were made. This may be done in any reasonable manner, but not in any way that suggests the licensor endorses the reuser.
- No additional restrictions: the reuser may not apply legal terms or technological measures that legally restrict others from doing anything the license permits.
6.3.1 Contribution to the content aspect

This topical contribution of the project is related to the content structure of our youth educational videos and (more broadly) to the online educational course. These are two of our key learning materials, co-created with youth as OERs. Their content structure complements the existing En-ROADS online training (Mastering En-ROADS, n. d) as it adds layers of information and knowledge that are of relevance for stimulating energy and climate discussions on the national level. The content was defined by the expressed interests and expectations of our young learners. Of course, different content preferences might have been expressed by other groups of learners, depending on their age, educational background or other characteristics. Therefore this topical contribution is directly applicable only to youth educational projects.

Table 12 presents the online course structure, encompassing eight content modules, and gives details about the specific content of those modules that have already been launched, focusing on its main ingredient: the youth educational videos.

Contribution's relevance and limitations: This contribution might be especially relevant for educational and other stakeholders, who are also using the En-ROADS simulation tool (En-ROADS, n. d.) to stimulate public discussion and collaborate with youth on energy and climate topics, and would like to offer some country- or region-specific information in addition to more globally-oriented learning resources like the En-ROADS online training (Mastering En-ROADS, n. d.).

Table 12:	Project's	online	course	curriculum
-----------	-----------	--------	--------	------------

Module number	Key topics, covered in this module (screenshots with content
and title	details are in Slovenian language)
0. Introduction	About the course content
	About the interactive En-ROADS simulation tools Our supporters and partners

1.	Energy	Youth edu	ucational v	video title	e: Ener	gy for the i	ndustry
	supply for the						
	industry	Other topi	ics: the ro	le of indu	ustry ai	nd the impo	ortance of energy
	maasay	transition	for the	industr	y in	Slovenia;	challenges and
		opportuni	ties of the	energy tr	ansitio	n – the indu	ustry's viewpoint;
		the energy	v intense ir	ndustry's	perspec	ctive on the	energy transition
			alashar in duatai	I			
		Vie	SKrDa Industrij	je z energijo	ožnosti energets	kenn	
		ene	ergetskega prehoda za Justrijo v Sloveniji	prehoda - Kdo predstavi	pogled industrije))	
		Enr	ergija za industrijo (mla	idinski Pogled ene	rgetsko intenziv	ne	
			EN-LITE spletni tečaj: Energija	za. 1 Kdo predstavi Gija	la temo? Več info	nou	
				retrijo			
		Kdo) predstavlja temo? Več info				
			_				
2.	Energy use	Youth edu	icational v	video title	e: Susta	ainable mol	bility (part 1) and
		Electric m	obility (p	art 2)			
		Otherstern	1. 11			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
		Other topi		ity; energ		lency in the	corporate sector;
		energy eff	ficiency in	househo	olds		
			Raba enerç	gije			
			Mobilnost		Energetska gospodinjst	učinkovitost v tvih	
			 nzzivi derostizacije mobilnosti Trendi razvoja trajr 	nostne mobilnosti	Stanje in tEnergetsko	rendi o učinkovite prenove:	
			 Pomen ekosistems sodelovanje med z in oblikovalci polit 	skega pristopa: znanostjo, industrijo ik	 Pomen infi finančne ir 	alci in ovire ormiranja, izobraževanja, n energetske pismenosti	
			Kdo predstavlja temo?	Več info	 Financiran za učinkov Predlog uk 	je prenov in vloga subvenci rito rabo energije rrenov za izbolišanje	ij
					energetske gospodinjs	e učinkovitosti v stvih	
					Kdo predstavlji	a temo? Več info	
			 Energetska učinka podjetjih Stanje in trendi 	ovitost v			
			 Odnos do energets podjetjih, viri finan informacii 	ske učinkovitosti v nciranja in vloga			
			 Spodbude in ovire energetsko učinko 	za investicije v vitost			
			Predlogi ukrepov z energetske učinkov Kdo predstavlja temo?	a izboljšanje vitosti v podjetjih Več info			
			productivity confide				

3.	Energy,	Youth ed	ucational	video titl	le: Ene	rgy, society, envi	ronment
	society and						
	the	Other	topics:	demogra	aphic	development,	economic
	environment	developm	nent, quali	ity of life	, geopo	olitics of energy	
	environment						
		Constant of the second	Ljudje, ene	rgija in oko	lje		
			Demografski razv	oj	Ekonomski i	razvoj	
			Staranje prebivals Gostota poselitve	tva v Sloveniji	 dospodars domačem Gospodars 	in mednarodnem okolju ka pričakovanja podjetij in	
			Kdo predstavlja temo?	Več info	 Vpliv cen e Slovenija iz 	v mergentov na inflacijo n obeti na traju dela	
					Kdo predstavlja	a temo? Več info	
			Kakovost življenjo	1	Geopolitika • Geopolitika	energetike a energetike in izzivi v 21.	
			Tema je v pripravi. Vprašaj ali komentir	aj	stoletju • Geostrateš	iki izzivi za EU in Slovenijo	
					 Svetovna t žarišča uvo 	rgovina z energijo: kje so oza in izvoza energentov a temo? Več info	
4.	Energy	Youth ed	ucational	video titl	le: Ene	rgy sources	
	sources						
		Other top	pics: ener	gy powe	rs soci	iety, Slovenia in	the Energy
		Trilemma, fossil fuels, renewables, nuclear energy, hydro					
		energy, biomass etc.					
		Þ	Viri ene	rgije			
			Družbo poga	nja energija	Sto	anje v slovenski energetiki	
			Viri za oskrb	gje to Slovenije z energij	jo) predstavlja temo? Več info	
			 Raba energij Energetska u 	e v Sloveniji uvozna odvisnost Slo	ovenije		
			Kdo predstavlja 1	temo? Več info			
			Slovenija v sv trilemi in v m izzivov	vetovni energets onitorju energet	ski Fos tskih .	silna goriva O premogu in njegovi rabi v Sloveniji	
			Kdo predstavlja 1	temo? Več info		(stanje in trendi) O nafti in njeni rabi v Sloveniji (stanje in trendi)	
						O zemeljskem plinu in njegovi rabi v Sloveniji (stanje in trendi)	
					Ten	na je v pripravi.	
					v	prašaj ali komentiraj	

	Energija biomase	Obnovlijvi viri energije
	O biomasi (les za energetske potrebe)	Razpoložilivost OVE (energija sonca in
	• Raba v Sloveniji	vetra) v Sloveniji
	• Stanje in trendi energetske izrabe	Stanje in trendi rabe OVE
	biomase	 Priložnosti in ovire (prednosti in slabosti)
	Tema je v pripravi.	Tema je v pripravi
	Vprašaj ali komentiraj	Vprašaj ali komentiraj
	Hidro energija	Jedrska energija
	 Razpolozijivost nidro energije v Sloveniji 	EU
	 Stanje in trendi rabe hidro energije 	 Jedrska energija in uresničevanje podrebnih ciljev,
	 Priložnosti in ovire (prednosti in slabosti) 	 Priložnosti in izzivi prihodnje rabe isdruga oportije
	Tema je v pripravi.	jeurske energije Kdo prodstavlja tomož Voč info
	Vprašaj ali komentiraj	Kuo preustavija temo: vec mo
	Novi brezogljični viri	
	• Fuzija: gorivo, tehnologija, varnost in	
	 vpliv na okolje; kje smo in kako naprej Torijevi reaktorij: gorivo, tebnologija 	
	prednosti in slabosti; prihodnji razvoj	
	Kdo predstavlja temo? Več info	
5. Climate	Youth educational video	o title: Energy, society, environment
change:		
atatus and	Other topics: dynamic	s of climate change, climate change
status and	impacts in Slovenia	
challenges	impacts in Slovella	
	● ■	
	$\bigcirc \bigcirc$	
	o Stanje in izzivi p	oodnebnin
	spiementovsk	overnji
		ememb Vplivi podnebnih sprememb
	Dinamika podnebnih spre	
	Dinamika podnebnih spre • Podnebne spremembe za n nekaj preprostih izračunov	efizike – • Kako spremljamo podnebje?
	Dinamika podnebnih spre Podnebne spremembe za n nekaj preprostih izračunov Kaj prinašajo podnebne spr To stavanjio 2	efizike – Kako spremljamo podnebje? Kako se že in se bo v prihodnje emembe spreminjalo podnebje v Sloveniji?
	Dinamika podnebnih spre • Podnebne spremembe za n nekaj preprostih izračunov • Kaj prinašajo podnebne spr za Slovenijo? • Ukrepi za blažitev podnebni	efizike – Kako spremljamo podnebje? Kako se že in se bo v prihodnje emembe spreminjalo podnebje v Sloveniji? V plivi podnebnih sprememb na ih sektorje v Sloveniji
	Dinamika podnebnih spre • Podnebne spremembe za n nekaj prepostih izračunov • Kaj prinašajo podnebne spr za Slovenijo? • Ukrepi za blažitev podnebni sprememb: priložnosti in iz	efizike – Kako spremljamo podnebje? Kako se že in se bo v prihodnje emembe spreminjalo podnebje v Sloveniji? V plivi podnebnih sprememb na ih sektorje v Sloveniji zivi Kdo predstavlja temo? Več info
	Dinamika podnebnih sprd • Podnebne spremembe za n nekaj preprosth izračunov • Kaj prinašajo podnebne spr za Slovenijo? • Ukrepi za blažitev podnebni sprememb: priložnosti in iz Kdo predstavlja temo? Već info.	efizike – Kako spremljamo podnebje? Kako se že in se bo v prihodnje spreminjalo podnebje v Sloveniji? V plivi podnebnih sprememb na ih sektorje v Sloveniji zivi Kdo predstavlja temo? Več info

6.	Energy	Planned topics: Slovenian electric power transmission grid, gr	rid
	system	stability	
		Elektroenergetski sistem	
		Stabilnost omrežia Elektroepergetsko omrežie	
		Elektroenergetsko omrežje/sistem in osnovne zakonitosti njegovega Struktura elektroenergetskega	
		oeuvanja omrežja - Stabilnost elektroenergetskega - sistema in kako jo zagotavljamo danes viri, elektrifikacija prometa in	
		Kako bodo spremembe (obnovljivi viri, trg z električno energijo, pametna omrežjaj vplivale na zagotavljanje Kdo predstavlja temo? Vež info	
		 Zanesljivost obratovanja elektroenergetskega sistema 	
		Kdo predstavlja temo? Več info	
7.	Land use and	Planned topics: forest management in Slovenia, greenhouse	vas
	emissions	emissions in the agricultural sector, agriculture and clima	ate
		change etc.	
		(A)	
		Raba tal in izpusti	
		Upravljanje gozdov v Sloveniji Kmetijstvo in podnebje • Ekolstemske stolibe stology • Pomer kmetijstva v Sloveniji	
		tradicija in praksa sonarvega, - Raba zemljišč trajloži in praksa sonarvega, - Raba zemljišč trajloži - Struktura in trendi proizvodnje	
		gospodarjenja • Vloga urbanih gozdov pri blažitvi * do predstavlja temo? Več info	
		pourieum apreneime Kdo predstavlja temo? Več info	
		Toplogredni plini v kmetijstvu Kmetijska zemljišča	
		Viri li trendi Vir ali ponor toplogrednih plinov? Možnosti za zmanjšanje toplogrednih plinov Kdo predstavlja temo? Več info	
		 Prizadevanja krnetijske politike Kdo predstavlja temo? Več into 	

8.	Energy-	Planned topics: energy, climate change and system dynamics;
	climate	energy and climate literacy, energy-climate projects; youth-
	education	engagement methods; energy-climate projects in the Eco-
	and	schools programme
	awareness- raising	Energetsko-podnebno jzobraževanje in ozaveščanje Energija, podnebje in sistemska dinamika Kdo predstavlja temo? Več info Energetsko-podnebni projekti: kako vključiti mlade? Kdo predstavlja temo? Več info Kdo predstavlja temo? Več info Kdo predstavlja temo? Več info Kdo predstavlja temo? Več info

Table 13 offers a preview of a selection of modules from the online course *Energy transition*, published in the Canvas Free for Teachers LMS. The text in the screenshots is in Slovenian language, as is the course itself.



Table 13: Preview of online course's selected modules

Module 1:	Energy supply for the industry
Definition of	f the modules' learning goals:
Učni cilii t	ega modula
Učni cilji (UC) modula O	skrba industrije z energijo so naslednij:
	UC 1: spoznati pomen industrije za blaginjo države.
	UC 2: razumeti odvisnost uspešnega delovanja industrije od zanesljive oskrbe z energijo po ugodnih/konkurenčnih cenah.
	UC 3: pridobiti sposobnost za uporabo informacij o oskrbi industrije z energijo v javnih in medijskih razpravah o oblikovanju energetske prihodnosti Slovenije.
(A)	UC 4: zmožnost, utemeljiti svoje odločitve o virih in rabi energije z vidika potreb industrije in celotnega gospodarstva kot motorja družbenega razvoja.
Presentation	of the expert team, contributing to the content of this module:
Sodelujoči strol	kovnjaki
Oskrba industrije z ener	STROKOVNJAKI
мая 2 ізраю у	KD DRDINK, Tamud. Sodekie EDUM HVARC, CZ, Aveilika Sodekie: EDUM HVARC, CZ, Aveilika Indeken industrational vehalen industrational protocoparation solagi 2 topow teleforderen solagi
 y visiooperaauspern zygenz mee, VENDLAVI Solshije z visiooperaturspern <u>Yeng Indi</u> 	Kindle Littleren Kadeler in Later (solar in control of a Marcine) Y Monopoleonopole (Littleren Littleren Litt
Overview of	f module's key content:
Vsebine	
🖹 Mlac	linski izobraževalni video: Energija za industrijo
Pred	avanje 1: Vloga industrije in pomen energetskega prehoda za industrijo v Sloveniji
Pred	avanje 2: Pogled energetsko intenzivne industrije na energetski prehod
Pred	avanje 3: Izzivi in priložnosti energetskega prehoda - pogled industrije
⊫) En-R	OADS o oskrbi industrije z energijo



V tej videoprec	lstavitvi mag. Vekoslava	Kerežes z CZS mod drugim izvož	
- da je energets		Korosca z GZS med drugim izves:	
Je je energett	ski prehod največji in najo	Iražji projekt po osamosvojitvi Slovenije,	
- zakaj bo trenu	utna energetska kriza zele	ni prehod še pohitrila,	
- koliko pomer	nbnejša je vloga industrije	e v Sloveniji v primerjavi z drugimi državami članicami EU (in zakaj).	
11 mi	'n		
Glejte tukaj:	Vekoslav Kor Vekoslav Kor Vloga indu energetske industrijo Pogledi in pričak	nergetskeg rošec, GZS in pomen a prehoda za v Sloveniji ovanja industrije	
EN-LITE energ	getsko-podnebni tečaj > Razprav	e	
EN-LITE energ	getsko-podnebni tečaj > Razprav	e	
EN-LITE energ	getsko-podnebni tečaj > Razprav	e V ISE po naslovu ali avtorju	
EN-LITE energ Glavna stran Moduli Razprave Sodelujoči	vse vse vse vse vse vse vse vse	e	
EN-LITE energ Glavna stran Moduli Razprave Sodelujoči	getsko-podnebni tečaj > Razprav Vse Razprave Imaš vprašanje? Deli sal Vse sekcije v Zaprto za komentarje	e	

6.3.2 Contribution to the microlearning and technology aspect

As part of our project, we have developed @en_pismenost, an educational channel on Instagram for microlearning about energy, climate and related topics. The general structure, graphic design, and approach to creating educational content might be applied also to other microlearning contexts in the energy and climate fields, targeting youth and young adults. Table 14 summarizes the key aspects of our microlearning channel that might be reused or remixed in other energy and climate projects.

The aspect of	Brief description	Exemplary	screensh	ot from
the		Instagram		
@en_pismenost				
microlearning				
channel				
Alignment of	Each content module	\sim	ഹം	¥ _•
the	has its own colour and		- TA	
microlearning	icon. This concept is			/ 、
channel's	introduced in the very		의 운	
graphic design	first posts in the		֮,	
	channel's feed and is		^م ک	
	then consistently used			
	throughout the series	(4 ³)		
	of educational posts.		0	× <i>Y</i> //
	In this way, the	۵ Q	Ð	
	followers/learners can			•
	easily find posts,			
	covering topics of	13:28 en_pismenost 0	••• =	
	their interest.			
		ERLITE		
		KATERI SEKTOR V SLOVENIJI PORABI NAJVEČ	KATERI SO NERO- OGLICHI VIEI	
		globaina povprečn temporat zavajujeć		
			Energetsko-podnebno uspasabijanje mladih	
		trangias autorias Barti	SPREAKERE NAVAD	
			8 2 8	

Table 14: The @en_pismenost microlearning channel on Instagram

	For example, the green colour covers the <i>Energy, society and</i> <i>environment</i> module. All educational posts, covering this topic later in the feed, are coloured green and can easily be found by scrolling.	<image/>
		Entre JE SLOVENIJAS SAMO- OSKRBNA Z ENERGIJO? MULTION MULTI
Consistentapproachtopromotingtheyouth-educational-videos-	All youth educational videos are launched/introduced on @en_pismenost in a graphically and contextually consistent way. The follow-up, more detailed educational posts are then easier connected to the video they refer to.	<image/>

One-minute educational posts

Our textual, video or combined educational posts are structured in a way that they take a maximum of one minute for our followers to spend. However, most of the posts include an invitation where to find more information about a certain topic, e.g. link to a video, reference to the online course etc.









Presenting the	All experts	
team of experts	contributing to the	TOMAŽ KATRAŠNIK Vidense selati Vidense selati Viden
	youth educational	So vestifición vestores de transporton neltevo at transporton meltevo at transporton
	videos and other	piñogo eletitika za tiermoelektourn?
	learning	eur_phreson
	materials/activities in	
	our project are	JOŽE P. DAMIJAN MOJCA SUVOROV
	presented	kaj moramo kaj evento no
	consistently, using	upotevati pri načrtovanju energistega sistema
	colours, related to	Slovenje?
	their modules and	
	connected to their	
	main topical	PARAVAN odgovarja koteri viri
	contributions to the	elektriche energie borengie storweige v
	project.	deseth leth?

Distinction	A clear distinction is	14:01 et ut 🖜
between	made and consistently	C EX_PROMINDIT Posts Substrate Free
educational	followed throughout	K BU_REMENDST Posts ()) en_plamenost
posts and other	the channel's feed	
posts	between the	
	main/educational	
	posts and all other	
	posts, e.g. those	Energetsko-podnebno
	presenting	usposabljanje mladih ⁽¹⁾ jike ty prziakska: and 41 eters ⁽¹⁾ mień ty prziakska: and 41 eters ⁽¹⁾ mień ty prziakska: and 41 eters ⁽¹⁾ mień ty prziakska: ⁽¹⁾ mie
	participation in	
	workshops and other	14:02 atl LTE ■> 14:01 atl LTE ■>
	events, or other project	(B) en_pismenost ···· ··· ··· ··· ··· ··· ···········
	activities, such as	CIILIIC Representations
	student collaborations,	sergie debre highered
	prize contests etc.	
		View Insights Tools JOIN
		© [⊂ Like by parsiskoliska and 7 dens: my_pinnews Tayando a najdili enegratiska produg na pinnews Tayando a najdili enegratiska produg na pinkada Nu Tie preve Basamonelj, ESITIKE ©mere 20 Jan- Er Translatie
		en_planenost e
A clear system	So far, seven	
of key project	categories of key	1 🚍 🌍 🌍 🥌
highlights	project highlights have	EPASxENLITE 💡 perform Strokovnjaki Usposablja Delavnice
	been established,	
	covering e.g. the	
	project's workshops,	
	event participation,	
	youth training,	Delavnice EUSEW Svet energije New
	presentation of the	
	expert team, and other	
	important project	
	activities.	

Contribution's relevance and limitations: This topical contribution might be especially relevant for educational and other stakeholders, who are using social media in their projects. As regards the content aspects, this contribution is limited to energy and climate projects/activities due to the graphic design aspects. Additionally, the microlearning approach is planned to be implemented via Instagram. If other social media channels are used, e.g. Twitter or TikTok, appropriate adaptations to the concept need to be undertaken, e.g. the ratio of picture/graphic vs. text vs. video content changes. Our learners are youth and young adults. If other target groups are of primary importance, appropriate adaptations need to be undertaken, e.g. regarding the content and length of text, videos, style of infographics etc.

6.3.3 Contribution to the outdoor-indoor (place-related) aspect

As part of the educational project, we have developed a unique approach to the implementation of youth workshops, which combines outdoor and indoor elements. The first part of the workshops is implemented in a natural setting in an urban forest, which socially and emotionally impacts the implementation of the second, indoor part of the event, where energy and climate issues are discussed by using the En-ROADS simulator. In our case, the young learners highly appreciated the introductory activities, implemented in a natural environment of an urban forest. In this way, not only the cognitive (knowledge-related) but also the experiential, emotional and even philosophical aspects were taken into consideration during the discussion. These could be addressed much better in a natural environment than in an ordinary, closed classroom. The concept and programme of the workshop can be seen in detail in the invitation, shown in Figure 3 (licensed CC BY 4.0).



Figure 3: Contribution to the outdoor-indoor aspect

The effects of this workshop concept are described also in the second part of section 6.2.2, where the methodological findings, related to our target group of young learners are discussed.

Contribution's relevance and limitations: We need to be aware of the importance the learners ascribe to the environment where open education, discussion and knowledge co-creation take place, and their place-related preferences. It might lead to significantly different results if the learning and discussion activities are implemented only indoors vs. outdoors, or combined. However, the differences between types of learners, depending on their age, educational background or other factors, should be taken into consideration.

The concept might apply to other energy and climate educational workshops or discussion events, and also to other outdoor settings, depending on the specific topic to be discussed. For example, if the energy and climate workshop focuses on economic aspects, it might be implemented in an industrial setting (a factory) but if the focus is mobility or agriculture, appropriate other thematic outdoor settings might be chosen for the event implementation, e.g. a traffic-free city centre or a field.

6.4 Recommendations for OER developers and OE practitioners

In addition to the topical contributions of the project, presented in section 6.3, which represent concrete possibilities to reuse our project's concepts, content and formats for similar, energy and climate topical projects, we can also extract a set of recommendations. These are based on the methodological findings, presented in section 6.2. In comparison to the project's topical contributions (section 6.3), these recommendations have a more general value and can be applied to a broader range of open education practices and the development of OERs related to different topics beyond energy and climate change, e.g. environmental, health and other, socially relevant topics. For the presented recommendations, we define the context in which it can be used and potential conceptual, topical or stakeholder limitations (Table 15).

6.4.1 Recommendations, related to the dimensions of openness

It is **recommended to be flexible about the tools**, used for acquiring learners' feedback, and for stimulating their networking and encouraging co-creation of knowledge. If the offline, 'live' options (e.g. open discussions in live workshops) are preferred to the online tools (e.g. collaborative social annotation of documents), it is **important to integrate the preferred options whenever possible**.

It is also **good to remain flexible about the type/format of learning materials** – the key educational outputs (OERs) and to listen carefully and take into consideration the ways the learners are interested in contributing to the content and the process of the project, e.g. if instead of video lectures given by experts, the learners suggest another type of learning material with their active role in creating them. Namely, realising the learners' co-creation potential is of crucial importance for the future of the project and the role the learners will see in it.

6.4.2 Recommendations, related to the specifics of the target group

It is **important to take into consideration the ambitions of the target group** (youth in our case) **and explore their motivations for acquiring knowledge**. How do they

want their position to change over time through the project activities, and how actively are they willing to collaborate as a result of their learning?

Additionally, **the specific features of the learners** (see section 4.2.1 on learners' analysis) **need to be adequately addressed**, e.g. the digital literacy of young learners and their social media use preference.

6.4.3 Recommendations, related to the usefulness of the project's content

It is **suggested to explore among the learners how they see the usefulness of the project content and the created learning materials**. In our project, implemented in a non-formal educational setting, the learners have expressed their strong opinion on the potential usefulness of the learning materials in their formal educational environments, e.g. in high schools or at the university. Vice versa, if we had developed learning materials for formal education, it might be worth exploring how these could be adapted for use also in non-formal education and awareness-raising. Namely, **the formal and non-formal educational sub-systems should be perceived as an integrated whole**, supporting each other, especially if the target group of learners are youth representatives.

If the learning materials are supposed to be adapted and used in a formal educational environment, it is **recommended to work closely with teachers, professors and mentors** to find out about the everyday teaching- and mentoring-related challenges they face and to analyse if and how these can be tackled through the developed OERs. It is advised to implement at least a part of the discussions with teachers, professors, and mentors **by having at the same time also their students in the room**.

If the topics of the project at hand are connected with other topics, for example as the energy and climate system are dynamically connected to other systems, e.g. the economy, socio-demographics, forests, agriculture etc., it is highly advised to **emphasize the system dynamic aspect**. This might facilitate the adoption of learning materials by a broader range of teachers, professors and mentors as it makes it easier for them to find connections between their subjects and the project topics, and to observe/discuss the same topic from a variety of viewpoints.

Recommendations,	Brief description of	Key limitation
related to the:	recommendations' content	
Dimensions of	Importance of being flexible	It depends on the nature of the
openness	about the learning process	educational project, and how
	and the learning materials'	much flexibility is
	content and format.	allowed/tolerated. E.g. formal
		educational projects in high
		schools or at universities
		might offer less flexibility
		than non-formal awareness-
		raising activities, performed
		by communities or NGOs.
Target group	Need for consideration of	Identification of learners'
	learners' specific interests,	interests, needs and
	needs, expectations and	expectations must be
	future ambitions, related to	implemented before and
	acquiring new knowledge	during the learning process. It
	and being part of the project.	might be harder to implement
		the analysis if the group is
		heterogeneous by age,
		educational background or
		other factors, relevant to the
		project.

 Table 15: Context and limitations of recommendations

6.5 Design of the project's future development

Concrete ideas for future work on the project to achieve the long-term aims of this thesis have emerged from the methodological findings (section 6.2), the project's topical contributions to other energy and climate projects (section 6.3), and the recommendations for other OE practitioners and OER developers in energy and climate, as well as in other topical fields (section 6.4). These ideas for future work were co-created with our learners (youth representatives) and other key stakeholders in the project.

As shown in Table 16, we have categorised the ideas for the project's future development into three, interconnected groups that meaningfully complement each other, covering (1) the learning materials, (2) youth peer activities for raising energy and climate literacy, and (3) the youth policy-making engagement aspect.

The idea for	Main goal and activities
future work	
The learning	<u>Goal</u> : To equip Slovenian educators (mainly the secondary
materials aspect:	school and university-level professors and mentors, but
development of	additionally also educators on other educational levels and
learning materials	those in the non-formal educational settings) with relevant
for teachers,	energy and climate, high-quality interactive educational
professors and	resources and training for teaching and motivating their
mentors	students to further explore the energy and climate topics inside
	and <i>outside</i> the classroom. The learning materials will be based
	on the so far developed learning materials in our project (see
	section 6.1 on project results) but with adequate adaptation
	regarding the target audience (from youth to educators). It will
	emphasize the importance of systems thinking and increase the
	understanding of the interconnections between energy, climate,
	environment, socio-demographics, economics, forests,
	agriculture and other relevant topics.
	Activities: development of guidelines and ready-made
	interactive educational resources to be used both inside and
	outside the classroom for teaching energy and climate-related
	topics; categorisation of knowledge units/resources by
	subjects/courses and by the educational levels, aligned with the
	existing national standards/curricula, as well as with the
	nationally defined learning goals, for easier and more confident
	uptake by the educators; offer of online and live training for an
	interested cohort of educators to equip them with knowledge
	and ideas about teaching energy and climate topics and
	inspiring their young learners.

Table 16: Key ideas for the future development of our educational project

Youth peer	Goal: Our most active and ambitious youth partners will take
activities aspect:	an active role in educating, raising awareness and/or activating
Youth activation	their (younger) peers, e.g. in high schools, to get involved in
with their	the energy transition.
(younger) peers	<u>Activities:</u> The existing networks of high schools, for example, the EPAS (European Parliament Ambassador Schools), UNESCO Associated Schools Network and/or the Eco-Schools Programme network will be considered for collaboration. Together with these networks/programmes, we will develop suitable educational plans and define the educational conditions/certifications needed for the young 'ambassadors' to lead educational and awareness-raising activities with their (younger) peers.
The youth	Goal: To improve access for active youth to participate in
policy-making	energy and climate-related decision-making, based on acquired
engagement	knowledge and expressed interests/ambitions of our learners.
engagement aspect:	knowledge and expressed interests/ambitions of our learners. In 2023 and 2024 in Slovenia, the public
engagement aspect: Strengthening the	knowledge and expressed interests/ambitions of our learners. In 2023 and 2024 in Slovenia, the public consultation/participation processes around the NECP
engagement aspect: Strengthening the role of youth in	knowledge and expressed interests/ambitions of our learners. In 2023 and 2024 in Slovenia, the public consultation/participation processes around the NECP (National Energy and Climate Plan) are of the highest interest.

All three ideas for future work are set ambitiously, yet realistically. The realization of some or all of the ideas for future work, presented in Table 16, will start in autumn 2023 and is planned to be partly or completely implemented by the end of 2024. In the

meantime, several other ongoing project activities, e.g. the youth workshops and training, microlearning via Instagram and online course upgrade, will continue to be implemented either in the same or in an upgraded way. However, the actual realization of our future ideas depends also on the financial aspects, whether our project will be (further) funded. Here, the specifics of OER business models will be taken into consideration (Ebner et al., 2014; Geser et al., 2019).



Figure 4: Project's future development

As can be seen in Figure 4, the existing and future learning materials and learning activities will create synergies and support an effective achievement of the aims of this thesis, related to raising youth energy and climate awareness, stimulating public discussion and encouraging knowledge-based youth activism for an effective energy transition.

7 CONCLUSIONS

In this thesis, we investigated the open educational approach towards raising awareness, stimulating public discussion and encouraging youth activism in the field of energy and climate change by developing and implementing a non-formal educational project, targeted at Slovenian youth. The work presents a new approach to using the existing and globally recognized En-ROADS energy and climate simulation tool. We developed a set of learning materials and implemented learning activities that complemented the use of the En-ROADS tool, based on open education, the cocreation of OER and microlearning, all in the context of strengthening the systems thinking perspective.

Our results show that the suggested approach and methodology are appropriate and contribute effectively to achieving the aims of this thesis. However, it is important to remain open to integrating the feedback of the learners and carefully adapting the initially set project plans throughout project implementation. Feedback integration and project adaptation are needed to keep the existing group of learners actively involved and to attract new learners to the project. This motivates the learners to become project ambassadors and to align their project-related activities as much as possible with their personal and/or organisational interests and preferences.

Among the main achievements of this work is a set of developed and implemented, practically tested and improved learning materials, adapted to the interests and needs of youth. They are freely and openly available, licensed CC BY, and can be reused by other non-formal or formal educators in the field of energy and climate change. Additionally, methodological findings and topical contributions can be (re)used by educational and other stakeholders, engaged in similar energy and climate educational projects. A set of general recommendations is developed that can be used in other topical projects beyond energy and climate change, covering socially relevant issues, e.g. mental health, gender equality, children welfare, racial justice etc.

The project results have important implications for the:

• status of energy and climate literacy among youth in Slovenia, which can be seen in the activation of youth within the policy-making processes, especially

the updating of the integrated national energy and climate plan (NECP) in Slovenia;

- short- and long-term plans of the educational project, run under the ENLITE Society for strengthening energy literacy, which encompasses also the development of learning materials for teachers, professors and mentors, as presented in section 6.5;
- future use of the En-ROADS online simulation tool around the world and its potential synergies with additional learning materials and learning activities, contributed by our project, as presented in sections 6.1, 6.2 and 6.3.

Additionally, this work revealed **new insights into the relationship between different dimensions of openness (mainly focusing on open education and OER), microlearning and systems thinking**:

- 1. The integration of open education with microlearning in the context of energy and climate change has proved to have a transformative potential for fostering an informed and engaged youth. The microlearning approach, implemented in the open educational environment, has facilitated bite-sized, focused learning experiences for active youth representatives, covering content which could be easily tailored either to the expressed needs and expectations of the learners or to the external circumstances that are of relevance to the young learners.
- 2. The application of systems thinking, particularly through the use of the En-ROADS simulation tool, has allowed learners to perceive the interconnectedness of energy systems, climate change, socio-demographics, land use (forests, agriculture), industry and other topics, thereby promoting a holistic understanding. This was combined with the microlearning approach, which enabled more detailed and particular explorations of topically specific aspects. In this way, both the holistic, high-level (systems thinking), as well as the particular, topically focussed (microlearning) approach have been connected into an integrated, comprehensive approach.
- 3. The synergy between open education/OER, microlearning, and systems thinking has paved the way for an engaging, responsive, and comprehensive learning experience in the field of energy and climate change. This innovative approach could serve as a blueprint for future educational initiatives in other

complex and rapidly evolving fields, as discussed in chapters 6.3 and 6.4 of this thesis.

Future work could investigate the impact of open education practices and OER on the youth's level of interest in learning about energy and climate change and their participation in energy-related policy-making in other regions of the EU and globally. Further studies could also explore alternative approaches to raising awareness and activating youth about energy supply and climate change issues, e.g. by offering varying amounts of open learning materials and activities, by introducing mobile microlearning or by strengthening the role of the open online course as part of formal education.

Another line of further work might also investigate the added value of suggested new approaches by comparing them with more traditional educational approaches, where measurements and metrics could be used for a more rigorous investigation of the advantages and disadvantages. This would require more cases and more time to overcome topical, geographical and other specifics of a certain situation, but could additionally contribute to spreading good practices in other contexts, including formal education.

8 **REFERENCES**

Alkaher, I. (2020). Climate Literacy and Environmental Activism. In: Leal Filho, W., Azul, A.M., Brandli, L., Özuyar, P.G., Wall, T. (eds) Climate Action. Encyclopedia of the UN Sustainable Development Goals. Springer, Cham. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-</u> <u>3-319-71063-1_139-1</u>

Alqurashi, E. (2017). Micro-learning: A pedagogical approach for technology integration. The Turkish Online Journal of Educational Technology, 942–927. Accessed 5 April 2023 at:

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/319715909_Microlearning_A_Pedagogical _Approach_For_Technology_Integration

Arnold, R., Wade, J. (2015). A Definition of Systems Thinking: A Systems Approach. Procedia Computer Science. 44. 669-678. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.procs.2015.03.050

Atenas, J. Havemann, L., Neumann, J., Stefanelli, C. (2020). Open Education Policies: Guidelines for co-creation. Open Education Policy Lab, London. https://doi.org/10.5281/zenodo.4281363

Atkin, C., Rose, A. (2019). An Energy Literacy Matrix: A Tool for Adult and Continuing Education Curriculum Design. Journal of Global Research in Education and Social Science, 13(3), 106–113. Accessed 2 July 2023 at: https://www.ikprress.org/index.php/JOGRESS/article/view/4558

Barbier, E. B. (2022). Transitioning to green energy is key to both tackling climate change and creating sustainable economies. Here's why. Accessed 5 April 2023 at <u>https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2022/07/green-energy-transition-democracy-</u>economy

Birt, J. (2023). 6 Main Types of Critical Thinking Skills (With Examples). Accessed 18 May 2023 at: https://www.indeed.com/career-advice/career-development/critical-thinking-examples

Boarta, T. (2021). Designing education for tomorrow. Accessed 11. May 2023 at: https://reflect.ucl.ac.uk/designingeducation/2021/06/01/systems-thinking/

Bordoff, J., O'Sullivan M. L. (2022). Green Upheaval: The New Geopolitics of Energy. Foreign Affairs. Accessed 4 July 2023 at: <u>https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/world/2021-11-30/geopolitics-energy-green-upheaval#author-info</u>

Bradbury, N. A. (2016). Attention span during lectures: 8 seconds, 10 minutes, or more? Advances in Physiology Education, 40(4), 509–513. https://doi.org/10.1152/advan.00109.2016

Bregar, L., Zagmajster, M., Radovan, M. (2020). E-izobraževanje za digitalno družbo. Ljubljana: Andragoški center Slovenije

Bristow, J., Bell, R., Wamsler, C. (2022). Reconnection: Meeting the Climate Crisis Inside Out. Research and policy report.' The Mindfulness Initiative and LUCSUS. Accessed 18 May 2023 at: www.themindfulnessinitiative.org/reconnection

Cannas, S., Dressler, M., Howard, C., Nilges, I., Tosca Díaz, G. (2022). Builders ofProgress- Europe's NextGen – Europe's most extensive youth-focused research study.Accessed6July2023at:https://feps-europe.eu/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/Builders-of-Progress-Europes-Next-Gen.pdf

Care4Climate (2021). Energetska pismenost slovenskih gospodinjstev. Accessed 1 May 2023 at: <u>https://samo1planet.si/aktualno/energetska-pismenost-slovenskih-gospodinjstev/</u>

Corbeil, J.R., Khan, B.H., Corbeil, M.E. (Eds.). (2021). Microlearning in the Digital Age: The Design and Delivery of Learning in Snippets (1st ed.). Routledge. <u>https://doi.org/10.4324/9780367821623</u>

Creative Commons (n. d.): About CC Licenses. Accessed 6 July 2023 at. https://creativecommons.org/about/cclicenses/ **Drevenšek, M., Tajnšek I.** (2023). Open Science and Open Education: Bringing social and technical disciplines into dialogue. Accessed 6 July 2023 at: <u>https://sshcentre.eu/wp-content/uploads/2023/05/03-Literature-Briefs_Open-Science.pdf</u>

Drevensek, M., Urbancic, T. (2022). The Role of Teamwork in the Creation of Open Educational Resources for Closing SDG-Related Knowledge Gaps. Open Praxis, 14(2), 148–161. <u>https://doi.org/10.55982/openpraxis.14.2.266</u>

Drevensek, M. (2006). Negotiation as the Driving Force of Environmental Citizenship, Environmental Politics, 14:2, 226-238, https://doi.org/10.1080/09644010500055126

Ebner, M., Lackner, E., Kopp, M. (2014). How to MOOC? - A pedagogical guideline for Practitioners. eLearning and Software for Education. https://doi.org/10.12753/2066-026x-14-030

Energy Literacy project (2022a): State-of-the-art report. Accessed 1 May 2023 at: http://www.el-

practice.eu/images/ELpractice/project_results/Project_Results_1/01_EL_practice_sta te_of_the_art_Part_1.pdf

Energy Literacy project (2022b): A report on existing energy literacy competencies by young adults in the following countries: Austria, Croatia, Greece, Poland and Slovenia. Accessed 1 May 2023 at: <u>https://drive.google.com/file/d/1fQC-ZwUOJmig5Hof6g1Fp6wB_bZzMXfa/view</u>

En-ROADS (n. d.). Accessed 2 July 2023 at: <u>https://en-</u> roads.climateinteractive.org/scenario.html?v=23.6.1&lang=sl

European Commission (n. d.). A European Green Deal. Accessed 5 April 2023 at: <u>https://commission.europa.eu/strategy-and-policy/priorities-2019-2024/european-green-deal_en</u>

European Youth Forum (2023). How to engage with young people in advance of the 2024 Elections?. Accessed 6 July 2023 at: <u>https://www.youthforum.org/files/2024-</u> Elections-How-to-Engage-with-young-people-European-Youth-Forum.pdf **EYEN** (2022). The role of youth in the future of the European energy transition. Accessed 18 May 2023 at: <u>https://youthenergy.eu/position-papers/</u>

EZS (2022). World Energy Trilemma 2022: Slovenia Again among the Top Ten. Assessed 18 May 2023 at: <u>https://ezs.si/en/world-energy-trilemma-2022-slovenia-again-among-the-top-ten/</u>

Fisher, D. (2007). System Dynamics in K-12 Education: Lessons Learned. Accessed 2 July 2023 at: <u>https://www.researchgate.net/publication/304927434_System_Dynamics_in_K-12_Education_Lessons_Learned</u>

Fischer, J., Gardner, T. A., Bennett, E. M., Balvanera, P., Biggs, R., Carpenter, S., Daw, T., Folke, C., Hill, R., Hughes, T. P., Luthe, T., Maass, M., Meacham, M., Norström, A. V., Peterson, G., Queiroz, C., Seppelt, R., Spierenburg, M., Tenhunen, J. (2015). Advancing Sustainability through mainstreaming a socialecological systems perspective. Current Opinion in Environmental Sustainability, 14, 144–149. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cosust.2015.06.002</u>

Fit for 55 (n. d.). Accessed 5 April 2023 at:

https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/policies/green-deal/fit-for-55-the-eu-plan-for-a-green-transition/

Gao, F. (2013). A case study of using a social annotation tool to support collaboratively learning. The Internet and Higher Education, 17, 76–83. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.iheduc.2012.11.002

García-Holgado, A., Nascimbeni, F., García-Peñalvo, F. J., Brunton, J., Bonaudo, P., de la Higuera, C., Ehlers, U., Hvarchilkova, D., Padilla-Zea, N., Teixeira, A., Teixeira Pinto, M., Vázquez-Ingelmo, A., Burgos, D. (2020). Handbook of successful open teaching practices. Universidad Internacional de La Rioja (UNIR). https://doi.org/10.5281/zenodo.4062529 Geser, G., Schön, S., Ebner, M. (2019). Business models for Open Educational Resources: how to exploit OER after a funded project?. In J. Theo Bastiaens (Ed.), Proceedings of EdMedia + Innovate Learning (pp. 1519-1525). Amsterdam, Netherlands: Association for the Advancement of Computing in Education (AACE). Accessed 3 July 2023 at: <u>https://www.researchgate.net/publication/334451664_Business_models_for_Open_E</u> <u>ducational_Resources_how_to_exploit_OER_after_a_funded_project</u>

Giurgiu, L. (2017). Microlearning an Evolving Elearning Trend. Scientific Bulletin, 22(1) 18-23. <u>https://doi.org/10.1515/bsaft-2017-0003</u>

Grimaldi, P. J., Basu Mallick, D., Waters, A. E., Baraniuk, R. G. (2019). Do open educational resources improve student learning? Implications of the access hypothesis. PLOS ONE, 14(3). <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0212508</u>

Groff, J. (2013). Dynamic Systems Modeling in Educational System Design & Policy. Journal of New Approaches in Educational Research, 2(2), 72-81. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.7821/naer.2.2.72-81</u>

Grounded (2020). How youth activism is moving the needle on climate action. The Guardian. Accessed 6 July 2023 at: <u>https://www.theguardian.com/climate-academy/2020/sep/23/youth-activism-climate-crisis-action</u>

Hegarty, B. (2015). Attributes of open pedagogy: a model for using open educational resources. Educational Technology, 55 (4), 3–13, Accessed 2 July 2023 at: <u>https://www.jstor.org/stable/44430383</u>

Heinberg, R. (2018). Systems Thinking, Critical Thinking, and Personal Resilience. Santa Rosa, CA: Post Carbon Institute

Helbling, M., Rybski, D., Schewe, J., Siedentop, S., Glockmann, M., Heider, B., Jones, B., Meierrieks, D., Rikani, A., Stroms, P. (2023). Measuring the effect of climate change on migration flows: Limitations of existing data and analytical frameworks. PLOS Climate, 2(1). <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pclm.0000078</u>

Hoffmann T., Menon S., Morel W., Nkosi T., Pape N. (2022). Ten Steps towards Systems Thinking: An Education for Sustainable Development Manual for teachers, educators, and facilitators. India: Centre for Environment Education. Accessed 3 July 2023 at: <u>https://esd-expert.net/files/ESD-Expert/pdf/Was_wir_tun/Lehr-und-</u> Lernmaterialien/Ten-steps-towards-system-thinking_Book.pdf

IAEA (2022). Country Nuclear Power Profiles - 2022 Edition: Slovenia. Accessed 18 May 2023 at: <u>https://cnpp.iaea.org/countryprofiles/Slovenia/Slovenia.htm</u>

Inamorato dos Santos, A., Punie, Y., Castaño Muñoz, J. (2017). Opening up Education: support framework for higher education institutions. European Commission, Joint Research Centre. Publications Office. https://data.europa.eu/doi/10.2791/293408

Institut »Jožef Stefan« (2023). Analiza spletnega posvetovanja glede prvega osnutka posodobitve NEPN. Accessed 6 July 2023 at: <u>https://www.energetika-portal.si/fileadmin/dokumenti/publikacije/nepn/javnost/splet_posvet/splet_posvet_nepn_porocilo_jun2023.pdf</u>

Ives, C. D., Abson, D. J., von Wehrden, H., Dorninger, C., Klaniecki, K., Fischer, J. (2018). Reconnecting with Nature for Sustainability. Sustainability Science, 13(5), 1389–1397. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11625-018-0542-9

Kalossaka, L., Nieminen, S., Cherubini, E. (2022). Empowering youth for a sustainable energy transition. Accessed 3 July 2023 at: <u>https://sustainable-energy-week.ec.europa.eu/news/empowering-youth-sustainable-energy-transition-2022-08-</u>16_en#SnippetTab

Lee, Y.-M., Jahnke, I., Austin, L. (2021). Mobile microlearning design and effects on learning efficacy and learner experience. Educational Technology Research and Development, 69(2), 885–915. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11423-020-09931-w</u>

Luo, T., Hostetler, K., Freeman, C., Stefaniak, J. (2019). The power of open: Benefits, barriers, and strategies for integration of open educational resources. Open Learning: The Journal of Open, Distance and e-Learning, 35(2), 140–158. https://doi.org/10.1080/02680513.2019.1677222 Martins, A., Madaleno, M., Dias, M. F. (2020). Energy literacy: What is out there to know? Energy Reports, 6, 454–459. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.egyr.2019.09.007</u>

Mastering En-ROADS (n. d.). Accessed 6 July 2023 at: <u>https://learn.climateinteractive.org/course/mastering-en-roads</u>

McDaniel, S. (2021). Social Annotation and the Pedagogy of Hypothes.is. Accessed 6 July 2023 at: <u>https://academictech.uchicago.edu/2021/03/03/social-annotation-and-the-pedagogy-of-hypothesis/</u>

Mengual-Andrés, S., Payà, A. (2018). Open Educational Resources' impact and outcomes: The essence of OpenKnowledge and its social contribution. Education Policy Analysis Archives, 26(119). <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.14507/epaa.26.3667</u>

Miao, F., Mishra, S., Orr, D., Janssen, B. (2019). Guidelines on the development of open educational resources policies. Paris, UNESCO. Accessed 2 July 2023 at: <u>https://unesdoc.unesco.org/ark:/48223/pf0000371129</u>

NASA (2023). The effects of Climate Change. Accessed 18 May 2023 at: <u>https://climate.nasa.gov/effects/</u>

Newcomers (2021). Energy literacy for energy communities. Accessed 6 July 2023 at: <u>www.newcomersh2020.eu/upload/files/NewcomersHandbook_spread_fin.pdf</u>

Nuccitelli, D. (2020). With the En-ROADS climate simulator, you can build your own solutions to global warming. Yale Climate Connections. Accessed 2 July 2023 at: <u>https://yaleclimateconnections.org/2020/01/en-roads-climate-solutions-simulator/</u>

Opensource.com (n. d.) What is Open Education? Accessed 18 May 2023 at: <u>https://opensource.com/resources/what-open-education</u>

Reynolds, M. (2011). Critical thinking and systems thinking: Towards a critical literacy for systems thinking in practice. Critical Thinking. 37-67. <u>https://www.researchgate.net/publication/287571708_Critical_thinking_and_systems_thinking_Towards_a_critical_literacy_for_systems_thinking_in_practice</u> Rooney-Varga, J. N., Kapmeier, F., Sterman, J. D., Jones, A. P., Putko, M., Rath, K. (2019). The Climate Action Simulation. Simulation & amp; Gaming, 51(2), 114–140. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1046878119890643</u>

Roser, M. (2020). The world's energy problem. Accessed 18 May 2023 at: https://ourworldindata.org/worlds-energy-problem

Rothkrantz, L. J. M. (2016). New Didactical Models in Open and Online Learning based on Social Media. Accessed 2 July 2023 at: <u>https://repository.tudelft.nl/islandora/object/uuid%3A1b7ecd25-2198-4297-973c-27baeea48a9a</u>

Rousell, D., Cutter-Mackenzie-Knowles, A. (2020). A systematic review of climate change education: giving children and young people a 'voice' and a 'hand' in redressing climate change. Children's Geographies, 18, 191 - 208. https://doi.org/10.1080/14733285.2019.1614532

Sanjana, N. E. (2021). Voices of the new generation: Open science is good for science (and for you). Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology, 22(11), 709–709. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41580-021-00414-1

Scherer, H. (n. d.). Teaching Sytems Thinking. Accessed 11 May 2023 at: https://serc.carleton.edu/integrate/info_team_members/currdev/effective_materials/s ystems_think.html

School of Education Online (2020). What Is Systems Thinking in Education? Understanding Functions and Interactions in School Systems. Accessed 18 May 2023 at: <u>https://soeonline.american.edu/blog/systems-thinking-in-education/</u>

Stockemer, D., Sundstrom, A. (2022). Youth without Representation: The Absence of Young Adults in Parliaments, Cabinets, and Candidates. University of Michigan Press. <u>https://doi.org/10.3998/mpub.11459940</u>

Stockemer, D., Sundström, A. (2023). Politicians are getting older – shutting young people out of decision-making around the world. Accessed 7 July 2023. <u>https://theconversation.com/politicians-are-getting-older-shutting-young-people-out-of-decision-making-around-the-world-197140</u> **Student Energy** (2023a). Youth Impact Framework. Accessed 1 July 2023 at: https://studentenergy.org/research/youthimpactframework/

Student Energy (2023b): Policy Brief: Youth Impact Framework. Accessed 1 July 2023 at:

https://drive.google.com/file/d/1w_pCNOBrMJp0GTAsoQijxi8d9RfjQ6mm/view

Taylor, A., Hung, W. (2022). The effects of microlearning: A scoping review. Educational Technology Research and Development, 70(2), 363–395. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11423-022-10084-1</u>

Travers, Kelley (2023): 3 Questions: Antje Danielson on energy education and its role in climate action. Accessed 3 July 2023 at: <u>https://news.mit.edu/2023/3-questions-antje-danielson-energy-education-climate-action-0306</u>

Trowbridge S., Waterbury, C., Sudbury, L. (2017). Learning in Bursts: Microlearning with Social Media. Educause Review. Accessed 2 July 2023 at: <u>https://er.educause.edu/articles/2017/4/learning-in-bursts-microlearning-with-social-media</u>

UNESCO (n. d.). Open Science: fulfilling the human right to share in scientific advancement and its benefits. Accessed 18 May 2023 at: <u>https://www.unesco.org/en/articles/open-science-fulfilling-human-right-share-scientific-advancement-and-its-benefits</u>

UNESCO (2017). Education for Sustainable Development Goals: Learning Objectives. Accessed 1 May 2023 at:

https://unesdoc.unesco.org/ark:/48223/pf0000247444/PDF/247444eng.pdf.multi

UNESCO (2019). Recommendation on Open Educational Resources (OER). Accessed 2 July 2023 at: <u>https://www.unesco.org/en/legal-affairs/recommendation-open-educational-resources-oer</u>

United Nations (n. d.) United Nations Climate Action: Education is key to addressing climate change. Education is key to addressing climate change. Accessed 3 July 2023 at: https://www.un.org/en/climatechange/climate-solutions/education-key-addressing-climate-change
Urbančič, T., Polajnar, A., Jermol, M. (2019). Open Education for a Better World: A Mentoring Programme Fostering Design and Reuse of Open Educational Resources for Sustainable Development Goals. Open Praxis, 11(4), 409-426. https://doi.org/10.5944/openpraxis.11.4.1026

U.S. Department of Energy. (2017). Energy Literacy Essential Principles and Fundamental Concepts for Energy Education.

https://www.energy.gov/eere/education/downloads/energy-literacy-framework-50march-2017-english

U.S. Global Change Research Program (2009). Climate Literacy: The Essential Principles of Climate Science. A Guide for Individuals and Communities. Accessed 18 May 2023 at:

https://downloads.globalchange.gov/Literacy/climate_literacy_lowres_english.pdf

Vaughter, P. (2016). Climate Change Education: From Critical Thinking to CriticalAction.In:PolicyBrief.Accessed4July2023at:https://collections.unu.edu/eserv/UNU:3372/UNUIAS_PB_4.pdf

Vincent-Lancrin, S., González-Sancho, C., Bouckaert, M., de Luca, F., Fernández-Barrerra, M., Jacotin, G., Urgel, J., Vidal, Q. (2019). Fostering students' creativity and critical thinking. Educational Research and Innovation. https://doi.org/10.1787/62212c37-en

Vlada RS (2020). Integrated National energy and climate plan of the Republic of Slovenia. Accessed 6th July 2023 at: <u>https://energy.ec.europa.eu/system/files/2020-</u>06/si_final_necp_main_en_0.pdf

Vlada RS (2023). Osnutek predloga posodobitve (2024): Celoviti nacionalni energetski in podnebni načrt republike Slovenije. Accessed 6th July 2023 at: <u>https://www.energetika-</u>

portal.si/fileadmin/dokumenti/publikacije/nepn/dokumenti/nepn_posod_jun2023.pdf

Woert, N., SchUwer, R., Ouwehand, M. (2015). Connecting various forms of
openness: seeking a stronger value proposition. In: Trend Report. Open and Online
Education.Education.Accessed2July2023:https://www.researchgate.net/publication/284182930_Trend_report_Open_and_Onlinene_Education_2015

World Energy Council (2022). Energy Trilemma. Accessed 2 July at: https://trilemma.worldenergy.org/#!/country-profile?country=Slovenia&year=2022

 World Energy Outlook (2021). People centred transitions. Accessed 18 May 2023

 at:
 <u>https://www.iea.org/reports/world-energy-outlook-2021/people-centred-</u>

 transitions